## การประเมินประสิทธิภาพของกระคาษกรองซับเลือคสำหรับการตรวจหาปริมาณเอชไอวี1 และการ ตรวจหาเชื้อเอชไอวีดื้อต่อยาต้านไวรัส



# Section and Sectio

### จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ในแผง ดนอหออน ปันเพรอะเรง

บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาวิทยาศาสตร์ระดับโมเลกุลทางจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์และวิทยาภูมิกุ้มกัน ภาควิชาเวช ศาสตร์การธนาการเลือดและจุลชีววิทยากลินิก กณะสหเวชศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2558 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Evaluation efficacy of dried blood spot filter paper for HIV-1 viral load and Drug resistance genotyping detection



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Molecular Science of Medical Microbiology and Immunology Department of Transfusion Medicine and Clincal Microbiology Faculty of Allied Health Sciences Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2015 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	Evaluation efficacy of dried blood spot filter paper for HIV-1 viral load and Drug resistance genotyping detection
By	Miss Boontida Sermsakskul
Field of Study	Molecular Science of Medical Microbiology and Immunology
Thesis Advisor	Assistant ProfessorPalanee Ammaranond, Ph.D.
Thesis Co-Advisor	Assistant ProfessorNavin Horthongkham, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master's Degree

> Dean of the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences (Associate ProfessorPrawit Janwantanakul, Ph.D.)

### THESIS COMMITTEE

Chairman
(Assistant ProfessorNuntaree Chaichanawongsaroj, Ph.D.)
Thesis Advisor
(Assistant ProfessorPalanee Ammaranond, Ph.D.)
Thesis Co-Advisor
(Assistant ProfessorNavin Horthongkham, Ph.D.)
External Examiner
(Assistant ProfessorNattawat Onlamoon, Ph.D.)

บุญธิดา เสริมศักดิ์สกุล : การประเมินประสิทธิภาพของกระดาษกรองซับเลือดสำหรับการตรวจหาปริมาณเอช ใอวี1 และการตรวจหาเชื้อเอช ไอวีดื้อต่อยาต้านไวรัส (Evaluation efficacy of dried blood spot filter paper for HIV-1 viral load and Drug resistance genotyping detection) อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก:ผศ. คร. ปาลนี อัมรานนท์, อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม:ผศ. คร.นาวิน ห่อทองกำ, 81 หน้า.

บึจจุบันจำนวนผู้ติดเชื้อไวรัสเอชไอวีมีจำนวนเพิ่มขึ้นอย่างต่อเนื่องในขณะที่จำนวนของผู้เสียชีวิตจากโรค ดังกล่าวมีจำนวนลดลงเมื่อเทียบจากจำนวนผู้เสียชีวิตในอดีต เนื่องมาจากมีการตรวจติดตามปริมาณไวรัสในกระแสเลือด และการตรวจหาเชื้อดื้อต่อยาต้านไวรัส ซึ่งเป็นสิ่งสำคัญในการตรวจติดตามเพื่อประเมินประสิทธิภาพของการใช้ยาต้าน ไวรัส บึจจุบันมีการใช้กระดาษกรองเป็นตัวเก็บสิ่งตรวจ เนื่องจากกระดาษกรองสามารถจัดเก็บได้ง่ายและสะดวกต่อการ ขนส่งในระยะทางไกล

กระดาษกรอง Whatman 903 เป็นกระดาษกรองที่ขอมรับในการตรวจปริมาณไวรัสในกระแสเลือดและการ ตรวจหาเชื้อดื้อต่อยาด้านไวรัส แต่อย่างไรก็ตามราคาของกระดาษกรองชนิดนี้มีราคาสูงและการใช้ยังไม่เป็นที่แพร่หลาย วัตถุประสงก์ของวิทยานิพนธ์ฉบับนี้เพื่อเปรียบเทียบประสิทธิภาพของกระดาษกรองสองชนิด ได้แก่ nitrocellulose membrane และ cellulose fiber sample pad ซึ่งมีราคาถูกกว่า Whatman 903 ในการเก็บสิ่งตรวจเพื่อทำการตรวจปริมาณ ไวรัสในกระแสเลือดและการตรวจหาเชื้อดื้อต่อยาต้านไวรัส สิ่งส่งตรวจสำหรับการวิจัยครั้งนี้มาจากเลือดครบส่วนจำนวน 70 รายโดยทำการตรวจปริมาณไวรัสในกระแสเลือดด้วย NucliSENS EasyQ HIV-1 v2.0 และตรวจหาเชื้อดื้อต่อยาต้าน ไวรัสด้วย ViroSeq HIV-1 Genotyping system นอกจากนี้ในวิทยานิพนธ์ฉบับนี้ได้มีการตรวจปริมาณไวรัสในกระแส เลือดด้วยกระดาษกรอง

จากผลการทดลองพบว่า nitrocellulose membance ไม่มีความสามารถในการดูดซับเลือดจึงทำการ เปรียบเทียบกระดาษ Whatman 903 และ cellulose fiber sample pad เท่านั้น ในส่วนของ anion polymer-coated magnetic beads ไม่สามารถแปลผลการตรวจปริมาณไวรัสในกระแสเลือดได้เนื่องจากมีการรบกวนการเกิดปฏิกิริยา ใน ส่วนของ gold nanoparticle พบว่าเมื่อตรวจปริมาณไวรัสในกระแสเลือดด้วยกระดาษ Whatman 903 และ cellulose fiber sample pad ด้วยการใช้และไม่ใช้ gold nanoparticle พบว่ามีก่าเฉลี่ยไม่แตกต่างกันซึ่งหมายความว่า gold nanoparticle ไม่ สามารถเพิ่มความไวในการตรวจวัด แต่จากผลนี้แสดงว่ากระดาษ cellulose fiber sample pad มีประสิทธิภาพใกล้เคียงกับ กระดาษ Whatman 903 จึงนำกระดาษสองชนิดนี้มาตรวจหาเชื้อคื้อต่อยาด้านไวรัสพบว่าสามารถตรวจพบลำดับกรดอะมิ โนที่มีการเปลี่ยนแปลงได้เช่นเดียวกัน ดังนั้นกระดาษ cellulose fiber sample pad นี้มีประสิทธิภาพเช่นเดียวกับ Whatman 903 ควรทำการศึกษาเพิ่มเติมต่อไป

ภาควิชา	เวชศาสตร์การธนาคารเลือดและจุลชีววิทยา	ลายมือชื่อนิสิต
	• กลินิก	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก
สาขาวิชา	วิทยาศาสตร์ระดับโมเลกุลทางจุลชีววิทยาทาง	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม
	การแพทย์และวิทยาภูมิคุ้มกัน	
ปีการศึกษา	2558	

iv

# # # 5676654037 : major molecular science of medical microbiology and immunology

keywords: dried blood spot / whatman 903 / cellulose fiber sample pad / hiv-1 viral load / hiv-1 drug resistance

BOONTIDA SERMSAKSKUL: Evaluation efficacy of dried blood spot filter paper for HIV-1 viral load and Drug resistance genotyping detection. ADVISOR: ASST. PROF.PALANEE AMMARANOND, Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: ASST. PROF.NAVIN HORTHONGKHAM, Ph.D., 81 pp.

Currently, although a number of HIV-1 infected people increases continuously, the number of death people caused by HIV-1 disease reduces as compared to the death people in the past. Because patient is monitored continually by detecting the HIV-1 viral load and HIV-1 drug resistance, which is used to guide a HIV-1 therapy. In addition, a dried blood spot (DBS), which is used for collecting sample, is used for detecting the viral load and drug resistance genotyping because it is convenience to be collected and transported to both urban and rural area.

Whatman 903 (W-903) filter paper has been used to detect HIV-1 viral load and HIV-1 drug resistance. However, the cost of Whatman 903 filter paper is still expensive. The objective of this research was to evaluate the performance of two new dried blood spot filter papers, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad, which cost is cheaper than Whatman 903 filter paper for collecting the dried blood spot in order to be used to detect HIV-1 load and HIV-1 drug resistance. The dried blood spot specimens were collected from 70 blood samples which HIV-1 viral load and HIV-1 drug resistance were measured by NucliSENS EasyQ HIV-1 v2.0 and ViroSeq HIV-1 Genotyping system, respectively. Moreover, we also evaluated an ability of gold nanoparticles and anion polymer-coated magnetic beads in order to increase the sensitivity of HIV-1 viral load detection of filter papers.

The experimental results showed that nitrocellulose membrane was not capable of absorbing the dried blood spot therefore only Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad performance were evaluated. On the other hand, when used anion polymer-coated magnetic beads with filter papers, the HIV-1 viral load could not be interpreted. This is because the anion polymer-coated magnetic beads interfere the reaction in HIV-1 viral load detection. Although gold nanoparticles did not interfere the HIV-1 viral load detection reaction, the detected HIV-1 viral load from Whatman 903 with/without gold nanoparticles and cellulose fiber sample pad with/without gold nanoparticles were related. This means that gold nanoparticles did not affect an increasing in an ability of HIV-1 viral load detection. Since cellulose fiber sample pad could be used to detect the HIV-1 viral load similarly to Whatman 903, we therefore evaluated the performance of Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad to detect HIV-1 drug resistance from dried blood spot. The experimental results showed that these filters detected the amino sequencing which was the cause of virus mutation.

Therefore, the performance of cellulose fiber sample pad should be investigated comprehensively in order to be used in practical.

Department:	Transfusion Medicine and Clincal	Student's Signature
	Microbiology	Advisor's Signature
Field of Study:	Molecular Science of Medical	Co-Advisor's Signature
	Microbiology and Immunology	
Academic Year:	2015	

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

This thesis work would have not been possible without the support of many people. First of all, I would like to appreciate Assistant Professor Dr. Palanee Ammaranond who accepts my request to be my advisor. Without her guidance and encouragement in the development and preparation of this dissertation, this thesis would not exist. I appreciate my Co-advisor, Assistant Professor Dr. Navin Horthongkham, who gives me a guidance, a place and chemical solution for researching.

I would like to appreciate my thesis committee, Assistant Professor Dr. Nuntaree Chaichanawongsaroj and Assistant Professor Nattawat Onlamoon, for taking their time to read my thesis. Their guidance will be useful in my future study.

I would like to thank the Graduate College of Chulalongkorn University and "The 90th anniversary of Chulalongkorn University fund (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund)" for providing financial support from the research fund.

I would like to thank my friends and the staff of the Molecular Microbiology Laboratory, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine Siriraj hospital for their helpful suggestions and valuable assistance throughout the entire research. I am also indebted to Mr. Sayompoo Sanguansittianant and the staff of the Health Sciences Service Unit, the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University for collecting the samples.

Finally, I am heartily thankful to my family for their unlimited support and encouragement during the course of these studies.

### CONTENTS

Page
THAI ABSTRACTiv
ENGLISH ABSTRACTv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSvi
CONTENTSvii
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONSxiv
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION
1.1 Background and Rational1
1.2 Objective
1.3 Research Question
1.4 Expected Benefits
1.5 Ethical Considerations
CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW
2.1 Discovery of HIV infection
2.2 Strains of HIV
2.3 HIV structure
2.4 HIV life cycle. Chulalongkorn University 8
2.5 HIV diagnosis
2.5.1 HIV antibodies
2.5.2 Viral detection
2.6 Monitor of HIV infected patient11
2.6.1 CD4+ T lymphocyte testing11
2.6.2 HIV viral load testing11
2.6.3 Drug resistance testing
2.6.3.1 Genotypic drug resistance testing
2.6.3.2 Phenotypic drug susceptibility testing
2.6.3.3 Virtual phenotype13

Page
2.7 Capturing method for virus concentrate14
2.7.1 Anion polymer-coated magnetic beads14
2.7.2 Gold nanoparticle14
2.8 Specimen collection15
2.8.1 EDTA blood15
2.8.2 Dried blood spot filter paper15
2.8.2.1 Whatman 90315
2.8.2.2 Nitrocellulose membrane15
2.8.2.3 Cellulose fiber sample pad15
2.9 Antiretroviral Therapy
2.9.1Reverse transcriptase inhibitor (RT)18
2.9.1.1 Nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs)
2.9.1.2 Non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs)18
2.9.2 Protease inhibitors (PIs)19
2.9.3 Integrase inhibitors (INIs)
2.9.4 Fusion inhibitors (FIs)19
CHAPTER III MATERIALS AND METHODS
3.1 Specimen collection and processing21
3.1.1 EDTA blood21
3.1.2 Dried blood spot
3.1.3 Ethical Considerations
3.2 Pre-process of dried blood spot22
3.2.1 Anion polymer-coated magnetic beads (viro-adembeads)22
3.2.2 Gold nanoparticle
3.3 Extraction of dried blood spot for HIV-1 viral load and drug resistance23
3.4 HIV-1 viral load detection
3.5 A performance evaluation of new type of filter papers
3.6 A testing of minimum viral load25
3.7 Effect of time of dried blood storage25

	Page
3.8 Sample size calculation	25
3.9 HIV drug resistance assay (ViroSeqTM HIV-1 Genotyping system method (Applied Biosystems, USA)	l) 26
3.9.1 Reverse transcription of <i>pol</i> gene	26
3.9.2 Amplification of HIV-1 <i>pol</i> gene	26
3.9.3 Gel electrophoresis of PCR products	27
3.9.4 PCR products purification	27
3.9.5 Nucleotide sequencing of HIV-1 pol gene	28
3.9.6 Purification sequencing reaction	28
3.9.7 Sequence data analysis of <i>pol</i> gene	28
3.10 Statistical analysis	29
3.11 Instruments	30
3.12 Equipment	32
3.13 Material	34
CHAPTER IV RESULTS	36
4.1 A performance of virus capturing of viro-adembeads	36
4.2 A testing of an appropriate size and volume of gold nanoparticles	37
4.3 A performance evaluation of new type of filter papers	38
4.4 A testing of minimum viral load	39
4.5 Effect of time of dried blood storage	40
4.6 A sample size based on Whatman 903 filter paper	41
4.7 Results of HIV viral load detection	42
4.8 Statistic Analysis of HIV Viral load	47
4.8.1 Investigation a relationship between 2 groups	47
4.8.2 The Bland-Altman analysis	49
4.8.3 One-way repeated measure (ANOVA)	52
4.8.4 Wilcoxon signed-rank test	52
4.9 Drug resistance genotyping detection	57

		Page
4.10 HIV drug	resistance genotyping detection through dried plasma spot	
(DPS) using	g cellulose fiber sample pad	65
CHAPTER V	DISCUSSION	68
REFERENCES		72
VITA		81



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 2-1 Specifications of FDA approved commercial HIV viral load assays	12
Table 2-2 A criterion of starting of HIV treatment using antiviral drug in Thailand	17
Table 2-3 Antiviral drug formulas.	19
Table 2-4 The Thailand antiretroviral therapy regimens.	20
Table 4-1 A performance of HIV viral load detection using Whatman 903 with viro-adembeads under various condition	.37
Table 4-2 A performance of HIV viral load detection using Whatman 903 with various volume and size of gold nanoparticle	.38
Table 4-3 A performance of whole blood absorbing using nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad under different whole blood's volume	.39
Table 4-4 A performance of minimal HIV viral load detection using Whatman      903	.40
Table 4-5 A performance of HIV viral load detection by using Whatman 903when dried blood spots were stored during 1 to 5 days.	.40
Table 4-6 A pilot studies of HIV viral load detection from 15 samples usingWhatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticles.	.41
Table 4-7 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filtter paper (copies/ml).	.43
Table 4-8 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filtter paper (log)	45
Table 4-9 Difference means of four types filter paper by One-way repeated         measure (ANOVA)	.52
Table 4-10 HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad (copies/ml)	.53

Table 4-11	HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample	
	pad (log).	55
Table 4-12	Drug resistance mutations by ViroSeq® HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug	
	resistance Genotyping kit form plasma, Whatman 903 and cellulose	
	fiber sample pad	58
Table 4-13	The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range	
	2,000 – 10,000 copies/ml)	59
Table 4-14	The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range	
	10,001 – 100,000 copies/ml)	61
Table 4-15	The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range	
	100,001 – 1,000,000 copies/ml)	63
Table 4-16	The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load more	
	than 1,000,001 copies/ml)	64
Table 4-17	Drug resistance mutations by ViroSeq® HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug	
	resistance Genotyping kit of dried plasma spot and dried blood spot	
	form cellulose fiber sample pad	66
Table 4-18	The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance on cellulose fiber	
	sample pad	67

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2-1 Global distribution of HIV-1 subtype and recombinants
Figure 2 -2 The Structure of HIV
Figure 2-3 Structure of HIV-1 genome
Figure 2-4 HIV life cycle
Figure 2-5 A process of HIV infection diagnosis10
Figure 2-6 HIV therapeutic target
Figure 3-1 Virus capture by poly (MVE-MA)-coated magnetic beads
Figure 4-1 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Whatman 903 and those obtained with Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle47
Figure 4-2 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad and those obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle
Figure 4-3 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Whatman 903 and those obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad
Figure 4-4 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle
Figure 4-5 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between cellulose fiber sample pad and cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle
Figure 4-6 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
SIV	Simian Immunodeficiency Virus
UNAIDS	The joint United Nations programme on HIV and
	AIDS
BoE	The Bureau of Epidemiology, Department of Disease
	Control Ministry of Public Health
NHSO	The National Health Security Office
WHO	World Health Organization
CDC	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
DBS	Dried blood spot
DPS	Dried plasma spot
W-903	Whatman 903
CFSP	Cellulose fiber sample pad
AuNPs	Gold nanoparticles
RT	Reverse transcriptase enzyme
PR CHUL	Protease enzyme
IN	Integrase enzyme
NRTI	Nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor
NNRTI	Non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors
PI	Protease inhibitors
3TC	lamivudine
FTC	emtricitabine
AZT	zidovudine
ddl	didanosine
d4T	stavudine

ABC	abacavir
TDF	tenofovir
DLV	delavirdine
EFV	efavirenz
NVP	nevirapine
ETR	etravirine
APV	amprenavir
FOS	fosamprenavir
IDV	indinavir
SQV	saquinavir
LPV	lopinavir+ritonavir
DRV	durunavir
NFV	nelfinavir
ATV	atazanavir
TPV	tipranavir
nm 👔	nanometer
ul	microliter
ml Cuu	milliliter
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
NASBA	Nucleic acid sequence based amplification

## CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

#### **1.1 Background and Rational**

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is a virus that infects cells in the immune system. After, it gets into the body, virus will destroy white blood cells especially CD4+ which leads to impair the immune system. When immune systems go down, an opportunistic pathogens such as *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* will damage cells in the immune system.<sup>[1]</sup> This may cause severity to patients which leading to death.

According to the joint United Nations programme on HIV and AIDS (UNAIDS) 2014, there was approximately 36.9 million people around the world who was living with HIV infection. When compared to a number of new infected people in 2013, the number was reduced from 2.1 to 2.0 million. The number of people who died from HIV was reduced from 1.5 million (in 2013) to 1.2 million (in 2014).<sup>[2]</sup> Therefore, the Bureau of Epidemiology, Department of Disease Control Ministry of Public Health (BoE) was reported that overall in 2014, there were 388,621 of HIV infected cases and 100,617 people who died from HIV infection.<sup>[3]</sup> The maximum age range of HIV infected patients were 30-34 years old (25.83%). From previous studies, they showed that the number of newly infection and also the number of people died from HIV was reduced annually since 2001.<sup>[2, 3]</sup> This might be because of the implementation of antiretroviral drugs. Currently, the number of HIV drug resistance was increased.<sup>[4, 5]</sup> HIV drug resistance may occur when patients take low optimal antiretroviral therapy, poor drug absorption and poor adherence.<sup>[6,7]</sup>Without continual tracking of the amount of virus in blood, the virus may mutate and resist to the antiviral drugs treatment. Therefore, antiviral treatment regimens, which is used for patients is not suite for individual appropriately. Then, the virus cannot be suppressed.

In general, the treatment of HIV is evaluated by tracking a number of CD4+ T lymphocytes in order to make a decision for starting antiretroviral therapy.<sup>[8]</sup> Then, the viral load still be detected in the presence of antiretroviral drugs, it means that virus can

resist to antiretroviral treatment. If the viral load level cannot be suppressed, it indicates the failure of antiviral drugs treatment. And also, monitoring of viral load level may help to determine the efficiency of antiretroviral drug treatment. The gold standard for detection viral drug resistance is a HIV genotyping assay. In general, the drug resistance genotyping detection is performed when the viral load is greater than 2,000 copies/ml.<sup>[9]</sup> Due to the fact, the HIV viral load and the antiviral drug resistance genotyping detection are importance to evaluate the efficacy of antiviral drugs. Moreover, they are also useful in epidemic virus tracking. The National Health Security Office (NHSO) has promoted the HIV treatment policy for the patients where the medical fee, such as antiviral drug, a CD4 tracking, HIV viral load detection and HIV antiviral drug resistance detection, is excluded.<sup>[10]</sup>

For specimen collection, HIV National guideline recommended that blood samples need to be processed within 6 hours and kept in -80°C and separated plasma must be transported in form of a cold chain. Following these requirements, cost of plasma transportation is noticeably concerned. To reduce the transportation cost, World Health Organization (WHO) proposed a sample collection technique by dropping a blood spot onto a dried blood spot filter paper and transports this paper at room temperature which does not need a centrifuge or -80°C to processed specimens.<sup>[11-13]</sup> Previous studies have reported that results of viral load detection in plasma and dried blood spot were correlated.<sup>[14-18]</sup> It showed that dried blood spot can be used for viral load testing <sup>[17-22]</sup> and drug resistance testing. <sup>[16, 23-25]</sup>Therefore, WHO supports the use of dried blood spot for HIV viral load and antiviral drug resistance.<sup>[11]</sup> However, this technique is still not widely used.

The objective of this study is to evaluate the performance of dried blood spot for HIV viral load and drug resistance genotyping detection. In our study, we evaluate the performance of three types of dried blood spot filter paper including Whatman 903, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad. And also use of gold nanoparticle, which is normally used in a lateral flow immunoassay test and anion polymer-coated magnetic beads with these filter papers in order to increase the capability of detection performance.

#### 1.2 Objective

1.2.1 To study an effect of gold nanoparticle and anion polymer-coated magnetic beads on the sensitivity of an HIV-1 viral load detection.

1.2.2 To investigate the performance of different type dried blood spot filter papers, Whatman 903, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad for HIV-1 viral load and drug resistance detection.

#### **1.3 Research Question**

1.3.1 Do gold nanoparticle and anion polymer-coated magnetic beads increase a sensitivity of HIV-1 viral load detection?

1.3.2 Do different types of dried blood spot filter papers, Whatman 903, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad, give a different performance for HIV-1 viral load and drug resistance detection?

1.3.3 Which type of dried blood spot filter papers, Whatman 903, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad, give the highest sensitivity of HIV-1 viral load and drug resistance detection?

#### **1.4 Expected Benefits**

1.4.1 A new filter paper can be used to detect HIV-1 viral load as Whatman 903.

1.4.2 To collected dried blood spot on the filter can reduce the complexity of transportation.

1.4.3 The new filter paper can be used to collected the sample in resource limited country.

#### **1.5 Ethical Considerations**

Blood samples in this study are obtained from Health Sciences Service Unit, the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University. To perform the evaluation, we perform the ethical considerations and this study was approved by the Ethics Review Committee for Research Involving Human Research Subjects, Health Science Group, Chulalongkorn University-COA No. 007/2558.

## CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Discovery of HIV infection

Before 1981, there was not a specific name for AIDS. It was called by using various names such as gay compromise syndrome, Gay-related immune deficiency (GRID), acquired immunodeficiency disease (AIDS), gay cancer or community-acquired immune dysfunction.<sup>[26]</sup> In 1981, the symptoms of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia (PCP) were founded in gay man in New York and California of the United State of America (USA).<sup>[27]</sup> Then, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) specified the name for the disease to be used in the worldwide called AIDS.

In 1983, Barre-Sinoussi and colleagues at Pasteur Institute found a man who got persistent generalized lymphadenopathy (PGL) that may be associated to AIDS. Then, they investigated that the virus contains reverse transcriptase enzyme, this might be a retrovirus which property is closely to the human T-cell leukemia virus (HTLV). Moreover, they also found lymphadenopathy associated virus (LAV) which some property is different to HTLV. LAV can replicate in CD4+ T lymphocytes.

In 1984, Gall and his colleague reported that a new virus, HTLV-III, which had different properties as compared to HTLV. In the same year, Levy and his colleagues separated a virus from infected patients and high risk patients. Then, they reported a new virus known as AIDS-associated retrovirus (ARV). In 1986, the International Committee on Taxonomy of viruses (ICTV) investigated the property of three viruses including LAV, HTLV-III and ARV, they found that these viruses have the same characteristic. Then they named these viruses as Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV). <sup>[28]</sup>

#### 2.2 Strains of HIV

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is a kind of virus that has a genotype related to Simian Immunodeficiency Virus (SIV). The SIV, which is endemic in primates,

can be categorized into a group of Retroviridae family and genus Lentivirus. Retroviridae family has reverse transcriptase (RT) that used complementary DNA as a template for DNA replication.

In general, HIV can be categorized into two types including HIV-1 and HIV-2. HIV-1 is now pandemic over the worldwide, while HIV-2 is now endemic only in South and North Africa. To study the evolution of both HIV viruses (HIV-1 and HIV-2), molecular genetic technique is utilized by constructing a phylogenetic tree and then compared to lentivirus, where the hosts of the virus are primates. As a result, HIV-1 and HIV-2 evolve from different primates.

In general, HIV-1 strain is related to two types of SIV virus that infects chimpanzee (SIVcpz) and gorillas (SIVgor) in central and West Africa.<sup>[29, 30]</sup> On the other hand, HIV-2 is related to SIV that infects gibbon (SIVsm).<sup>[31]</sup> There are many factors that SIV virus can be infected to a human and mutate to be a new kind of disease known as HIV. The important factor that causes cross viral infection which is from a regional popularity of Africa such as animal hunting and consuming meat products.<sup>[32]</sup> The first HIV infection may caused by butchering or cooking of primates. Therefore, the first hypothesis of HIV infection was the HIV virus that cannot infect in human but it can be infected in primates. After that, there was a mutation of SIV virus in the human due to a reverse transcriptase enzyme lack of proofreading function. Since there is an error in DNA replication of retrovirus, the SIV virus is then mutated into HIV virus, where human is a specific host of HIV virus.

From a similarity study of a genome's nucleic acid sequence of HIV, HIV-1 virus can be categorized into three groups including M (major), O (outlier) and N (non-M non-O or novel). M has been subdivided further into nine major subtypes or clades: A-D, F-H, J and K, where these viruses are pandemic while O and N group infect only in a small region such as Gabon and Cameroon.<sup>[33]</sup> In some cases, different types of HIV-1 viruses infect in the same host and they can be performed a recombination and rearrangement. Then, a hybrid mosaic virus is generated. Most of hybrid mosaic virus particles cannot be productive. Some of productive hybrid mosaic virus particles are

called circulating recombinant forms (CRF), such as CRF A/B. On the other hand, HIV-2 is epidemic in Africa and a few regions of South of Europe and India.<sup>[34]</sup>

A subgroup of HIV-1, which is mostly found in south-east Asia, are CRF01\_AE (84.28%). Lau Ka and his colleagues reported that the number of HIV infected in Thailand were 89% CRF01\_AE and 8% group B.<sup>[35]</sup> The first HIV infected patient of Thailand was found in prostitutes in 1984. The type of HIV was CRF01\_AE. In 1987, a group B of HIV was found among drug-addicted people. Afterwards, a disease of CRF01\_AE group spread to injection drug use (IDU).<sup>[36]</sup>



Figure 2-1 Global distribution of HIV-1 subtype and recombinants<sup>[37]</sup>

#### 2.3 HIV structure

The structure of HIV virus is spherical where the diameter is between 100-120 nm. It contains RNA genome, nucleocaspid (p7) and three enzymes which are reverse transcriptase enzyme (RT), protease (PR) and integrase (IN) in its core and enclosed by capsid consisted of core protein, called p24. Matrix protein (p17) lies between the envelope and the core. The exterior part is the envelope consisting of the outer glycoprotein gp120 and the transmembrane gp41 (as shown in Figure 2-2).<sup>[38]</sup>



Figure 2 -2 The Structure of HIV<sup>[39]</sup>

HIV-1 genome is approximately 10 kb. It consists of structural genes, regulatory genes and long terminal repeat (LTR).



Structural gene is gene that codes for a structural protein of virus including *gag*, *pol* and *env*. These proteins are polyprotein precursor and then cleaved by protease enzyme to produce a structural protein.

- *Gag* (group-specific antigen) produces a core protein (p24), matrix protein (p17) and nucleocapsid (p7).

- *Pol* (polymerase) codes for a reverse transcriptase enzyme (RT), protease enzyme (PR) and integrase enzyme (IN).

*Env* (envelope) is a coat of virus which some parts of the envelope are from host cell, i.e., gp160. It should be noted that gp160 is a precursor protein of gp120 and gp41.

Regulatory gene encodes a protein in order to control an increasing of virus and its ability of infecting.

Long terminal repeat (LTR), the end of HIV RNA's strand, controls a new HIV virus production where the sequence is activated by a cellular transcriptional factor such as NFkB, SP1 and TFIID. By this activating, HIV transcription process begins which resulting in a multiple copies of viral RNA production.<sup>[41]</sup>

#### 2.4 HIV life cycle

HIV virus particles bind with a CD4 receptor and coreceptor (CCR5 or CXCR4) on CD4 T lymphocyte surface by using glycoprotein gp120. In the next step, the envelope of viral proteins fuses with host cell membranes.<sup>[42, 43]</sup> The viral RNA is released into the host cell cytoplasm and transcribes to double-stranded viral DNA by reverse transcriptase enzyme.<sup>[44]</sup> Double-stranded viral DNA transports into the cellular nucleus and the HIV integrase enzyme integrated this DNA into the host cell's chromosomes as proviral DNA.<sup>[45]</sup> Next step, proviral DNA is multiplied along with the chromosomes when the cell is replicated by host cell polymerases. The product of transcription proviral DNA is viral RNA which is exported to the cytoplasm for translation to protein or incorporation into new virions. New virions assemble and bud from the host cell's plasma membrane.<sup>[46]</sup> After buding, protease enzyme of virus cleaves HIV polyproteins into individual subunits for producing infectious mature virion.



#### 2.5 HIV diagnosis

A diagnosis of HIV virus can be performed by the following procedure:

#### 2.5.1 HIV antibodies

There are several principles to detect HIV antibodies such as ELISA, Western blot, Immunofluorescence assay, agglutination and Immunochromatography. To measure HIV antibody, at least three types of these are used. The first method, which is highly sensitive, is a screening test. If a result from the first method is positive, the detection of the second method, confirmatory test, is required. The confirmatory test is a higher specificity. In the past, Western blot is used as a confirmatory test. However, this method has a high complexity and expensive. Recently, World Health Organization (WHO) introduces a guideline that diagnoses HIV antibodies as in Figure2-5.<sup>[48]</sup>



Figure 2-5 A process of HIV infection diagnosis<sup>[9]</sup>

#### 2.5.2 Viral detection

2.5.2.1 ELISA method: A viral protein is detected from an inner protein in a part of core protein of HIV virus such as p24 Ag. This protein is detected in the first phase of an infection by using ELISA.<sup>[48]</sup>

2.5.2.2 Molecular biology method: In general, HIV viral genetic material is in a form of proviral DNA or HIV RNA. To detect a proviral DNA, peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMC) is extracted from EDTA blood which

contains proviral DNA of HIV virus. This method is widely used to detect an HIV viral infection of a child when the infection is occurred from his parents. To detect HIV RNA, plasma from EDTA blood was analyzed. There are several methods for detecting proviral DNA or HIV RNA such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR), nucleic acid sequence based amplification (NASBA) and branched DNA (bDNA).<sup>[48]</sup>

#### 2.6 Monitor of HIV infected patient

#### 2.6.1 CD4+ T lymphocyte testing

CD4+ T lymphocyte testing is performed to evaluate a patient's immune system, disease progression and predict a phase of disease. The evaluation results are used to determine an effective of the treatment using antiviral drugs. The patient whose the level of CD4+ T lymphocyte is less than 350 cells/mm<sup>3</sup> should start taking antiviral drugs. If the level of CD4+ T lymphocyte is greater than 350 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>, the antiviral drug is not required but the level of CD4+ T lymphocytes should be tested every 6 months.<sup>[49]</sup>

#### 2.6.2 HIV viral load testing

HIV viral load testing is performed by testing EDTA blood which is centrifuged in order to separate the plasma. Then, HIV viral load is measured using RNA viral load. There are several HIV viral load detection principles such as reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), branched DNA (bDNA), nucleic acid sequence based amplification (NASBA) and real-time PCR.<sup>[9]</sup> These methods are implemented in a device which is developed by several companies such as Abbott, Roche and NucliSEN<sup>®</sup>EasyQ. Information from the viral load detection is used to determine an effective of HIV treatment, trace a patient's viral load and used to determine an appropriate antiviral drug.

Item	Abbott RealTime HIV-1 ( <i>m</i> 2000rt)	COBAS TaqMan 48 HIV- 1 (Roche)	NucliSENS EasyQ HIV-1 v1.2 (bioMérieux)	VERSANT 440 HIV-1 RNA v3.0 (Siemens)
HIV target region	Highly conserved region within <i>pol</i> (integrase)	Highly conserved region of the <i>gag</i> gene	Highly conserved region within gag	Several regions of pol
Internal control	Yes (non-competitive pumpkin gene)	Yes	No	No
Amplification	Real-time PCR target amplification	Real-time PCR target amplification (TaqMan)	Real-time NASBA	bDNA signal amplification
Detection	Fluorescence	Fluorescence	Fluorescence – molecular beacons	Chemiluminescence
Quantitation	May be reported in multiple formats: copies/ml, log <sub>10</sub> copies/ml, IU/ml or log <sub>10</sub> IU/ml; conversion factor to IU/ml is 1 IU = 0.56 copies and 1 copy = 1.74 IU	Reported in copies/ml; conversion factor to $IU/ml$ is 1 IU = 0.6 copies and 1 copy = 1.7 IU	Reported in copies/ml; 1:1 conversion to IU	Reported in copies/ml
Linear dynamic range (lower and upper	40 copies/ml from 600 μl to 10 million copies/ml	40 copies/ml from 850 μl to 10 million copies/ml	25 copies/ml to 10 million copies/ml	50 copies/ml to 500 000 copies/ml
Specificity (%) (95% CI)	100 (95% CI 98.05–100)	100 (95% CI 99.3–100)	100	100 (95% CI 98–100)
HIV subtypes	Group M – subtypes A–D, CRF01_AE, CRF02_AG, subtypes F–H, group N and	Group M – subtypes A–D, F–H; CRF01_AE	Group M – subtypes A–D, F–H, J	Group M – subtypes A–D, F–H

 Table 2-1 Specifications of FDA approved commercial HIV viral load assays [50]

 |

#### 2.6.3 Drug resistance testing

Drug resistance testing including genotypic drug resistance testing, phenotypic drug susceptibility testing and virtual phenotype. <sup>[51]</sup>

#### 2.6.3.1 Genotypic drug resistance testing

A genotypic drug resistance testing is based on detection of genomic sequences which control the production of reverse transcriptase and protease enzyme. Normally, the mutations which occurred at this position effects to drug treatment. Recently, Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved two genotypic methods for drug resistance testing include, HIV-1 TRUGEN<sup>TM</sup> Genotyping Assay (Siemens) and ViroSeq HIV-1 Genotyping System (Celera Diagnostics).

2.6.3.2 Phenotypic drug susceptibility testing

Phenotypic drug susceptibility testing is determined the sensitivity of HIV which isolate from patient to antiviral drug in vitro. The result shows concentration of antiretroviral drug which inhibit HIV replication 50% and 90% or it is called 50% inhibitory concentration (IC50) and 90% inhibitory concentration (IC90).

2.6.3.3 Virtual phenotype

Virtual phenotype is combined the results of phenotypic and genotypic method and analyzed by program computer to predict HIV drug resistance.

Genotypic drug resistance testing is widely used in Thailand. A testing of HIV antiviral drug resistance is performed by detecting a changing of amino acid sequence in the HIV viral genetic materials.<sup>[9]</sup> The testing results assist a physician to evaluate the effective of HIV treatment and can be used to determine an appropriate antiviral drug for the treatment. The sample that is used to detect an antiviral drug resistance genotyping should be the same type of sample that is used to detect the viral load and the viral load should be greater than 2,000 copies/ml.<sup>[10]</sup>

#### 2.7 Capturing method for virus concentrate

#### 2.7.1 Anion polymer-coated magnetic beads

The viro-adembeads captures the virus by using anionic polymer-coated magnetic beads which charge of Poly (methyl vinyl ether-maleic anhydride) or Poly (MVE-MA) coat on the magnetic bead is negative.<sup>[52]</sup> There were several study showed that anionic polymer-coated magnetic beads can bind the surface of some viral particle but the mechanism is unknown.<sup>[52]</sup> Sometime in clinical sample had low number of virus so the viro-adembeads is utilized in order to increase sensitivity of virus detection where the level of viruses is lower than to be detected by using a normal detection technique.

#### 2.7.2 Gold nanoparticle

Recently, nanoparticles are widely used in medical diagnosis method. The nanoparticle is considered as a small material that is capable of interacting with a biomolecule such as proteins, lipids and nucleic acids. In the biochemical diagnosis application, various types of nanoparticles, gold (AuNPs), silver (AgNPs) and copper, are utilized. In this paper, we focus on the gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) which properties are sensitivity and cost-effectiveness. The gold nanoparticles can be utilized in many medical application such as labeling for cells and proteins and delivering therapeutic agents within cells.<sup>[53, 54]</sup>

#### **GHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY**

There are three ways that the gold nanoparticles can bind with the protein. First, the gold nanoparticles bind with the surrounded protein, whose charge is positive, through ionic binding since the charge of the gold nanoparticle is negative. Second, the gold nanoparticles bind with the protein via their amino acid-containing. Third, the gold nanoparticle can be bound with the protein via gold and sulfur bonding. The factors that are corresponding to the performance of these binding methods are the size, surface charge and shape the gold nanoparticles.<sup>[54]</sup>

#### 2.8 Specimen collection

#### 2.8.1 EDTA blood

A type of sample that is accepted by WHO and normally used to detect HIV viral load and HIV antiviral drug resistance is plasma.<sup>[11]</sup> The plasma must be separated within 6 hours and should be kept in -80°C. Plasma transportation must be in form of cold chain.

#### 2.8.2 Dried blood spot filter paper

#### 2.8.2.1 Whatman 903

Whatman 903 was firstly called Guthrie cards which is acknowledged by WHO for HIV viral load and antiviral drug resistance detection.<sup>[11]</sup> Whatman 903 was firstly developed in 1960 by Robert Guthrie for collecting dried blood spot from newborn baby's heel.<sup>[55]</sup> This dried blood spot is used to detect an abnormality of metabolism. A Whatman 903 dried blood spot filter paper is made from pure cotton linters and normally used to detect a newborn baby blood and detect HIV virus infection.

2.8.2.2 Nitrocellulose membrane

Nitrocellulose membrane is made from cellulose and purified by using nitric acid where the hydroxyl group is replaced by a nitrate group which has a high binding capability. Membranes with smaller pore sizes have higher binding capacities for macromolecules and are frequently used to bind smaller macromolecules. In 1970, a nitrocellulose membrane was widely used in DNA, RNA and proteins application such as Southern<sup>[56]</sup>, Northern<sup>[57]</sup> and Western blotting<sup>[58]</sup>. After the proteins are separated by gel electrophoresis, the proteins will be transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane in order to identify the proteins by using hybridization. Due to the high blotting capability, in 1980, the nitrocellulose membrane was used in immunochemical detection such as antigens or antibodies detection using lateral-flow principle. <sup>[59]</sup>

2.8.2.3 Cellulose fiber sample pad

Cellulose fiber sample pad is made from cellulose fiber or glass fiber. An immunochromatographic strip test has been used in a point of care testing such as pregnancy test, fertility and ovulation tests, cancer diagnostics and drug abuse testing for diagnostic diseases.<sup>[60]</sup> The immunochromatographic strip test is based on a principle of lateral flow and consists of four main parts including sample pad, conjugate pad, nitrocellulose membrane and adsorbent pad.<sup>[61]</sup> A cellulose fiber sample pad is the first part of the immunochromatographic strip where a sample, such as blood, urine and oral fluid, is applied and then the sample is transported to the other parts of the strip to complete the assay.<sup>[61]</sup> The cellulose fiber sample pad transports the sample with the capabilities of manner.

#### 2.9 Antiretroviral Therapy

A criterion of starting HIV treatment by using antiviral drug in Thailand is shown in Table 2-2.



Clinical Presentation	CD4+ T-cell counts	Recommendations
	(cells/mm3)	
AIDS-defining illness	Any value	Treat
HIV-related	Any value	Treat
Symptomatic		
Asymptomatic	<350	Treat
Asymptomatic	≥350	Defer treatment; follow
		up clinical status and
	Sold Marine States	monitor CD4+ T-cell
		count every 6 months
Pregnancy =	Any value	Treat, Discontinue ART
		after delivery if pre-
		treatment CD4+ T-cell
		count is >350 cells/mm3

Table 2-2 A criterion of starting of HIV treatment using antiviral drug in Thailand<sup>[9]</sup>

Antiretroviral agent (ART) categorized by inhibited mechanism of HIV virus replication can be separated into 4 groups and are described as the following:

**CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY** 



Figure 2-6 HIV therapeutic target<sup>[62]</sup>

#### 2.9.1 Reverse transcriptase inhibitor (RT)

Reverse transcriptase inhibitor (RT) inhibits a generation process of reverse transcriptase (RT) enzyme in order to generate a proviral DNA of a virus.

2.9.1.1 Nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs)

Nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) such as zidovudine (AZT), stavudine(d4T), lamivudine (3TC),emtricitabine (FTC), didanosine (ddI), abacavir (ABC) and tenofovir (TDF), are type of antiviral which structure are similar to an important part of DNA nucleoside. They will interrupt a viral DNA elongation process of RT enzyme. The viral RT enzyme cannot separate the difference between a natural base and a synthetic base of the medicine. Therefore, the virus cannot use the natural base to extend the DNA strand.

#### 2.9.1.2 Non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs)

Non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs) such as nevirapine (NVP), efavirenz (EFV) and etravirine (ETR), capture RT enzyme of Hydrophobic pocket-like binding site. This capturing affects a decreasing of a flexibility of molecule enzyme. Then, a polymerase active site of the enzyme cannot synthesize HIV-1 cDNA.

2.9.2 Protease inhibitors (PIs)

Protease inhibitors (PIs) such as indinavir (IDV), ritonavir (RTV), nelfinavir (NFV), saquinavir (SQV), lopinavir/ritonavir (LPV/r),atazanavir (ATV) and darunavir (DRV), inhibit the operation of the protease enzyme. These inhibitors will capture a small pocket of protease enzyme using a hydrogen bond. Therefore, virus particle is not completely produced.

2.9.3 Integrase inhibitors (INIs)

Integrase inhibitors (INIs) such as raltegravir (RAL) will inhibit the action of integrase enzyme to integrate proviral DNA to the target DNA.

2.9.4 Fusion inhibitors (FIs)

Fusion inhibitors (FIs) such as enfuvirtide (ENF) it binds to gp41 transmembrane protein on HIV envelope which is the important part for HIV fusion mechanism.

A treatment of HIV infected patient is performed by using of the antiviral drug at least 3 types. Since a treatment by using only a single antiviral drug may cause an antiviral drug resistance faster than using of antiviral drug more than one type.

NRTIs	NNRTIs		PIs
Preferred			Preferred
AZT + 3TC			LPV/r
TDF + 3TC/FTC		or	
Alternative +	EFV	(if patient	Alternative
ABC + 3TC	IN V P		ATV/r
d4T + 3TC		1 $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$	DRV/r
ddI + 3TC			SQV/r

Table 2-3 Antiviral drug formulas.

	2NRTIs	NNRTIs or PIs
First-line	Zidovudine (AZT) + Lamivudine (3TC)	Nevirapine (NVP)
	Stavudine (d4T) + Lamivudine (3TC)	Efavirenz(EFV)
		Lopinavir/ritonavir (LPV/r) <sup>a</sup>
Second-	Zidovudine (AZT) + Didanosine (ddI)	Atazanavir ± ritonavir
line	Didanosine (ddI) + Lamivudine (3TC)	(ATV±r)
	Tenofovir (TDF) + Lamivudine (3TC)	Darunovir/ritonavir (DRV/r)
	Abacavir(ABC) + Lamivudine (3TC)	Saquinavir/ritonavir (SQV/r)

*Table 2-4 The Thailand antiretroviral therapy regimens.* 

In Thailand, monotherapy using antiviral drug, Zidovudine (AZT), was firstly used in 1992 in the HIV treatment. After 1994, a performance of HIV treatment was improved by using a combination therapy where two types of NRTIs, AZT with Didanosine (ddI) or AZT with Zalcitabine (ddC), are used in the treatment. However, the performance of the treatment still needs to be improved, then a highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) which combines three antiviral drugs is exploited in order to suppress an HIV replication. Recommended and optional formulas of antiretroviral drugs which are used in Thailand are shown in Table 2-4

## CHAPTER III MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 3.1 Specimen collection and processing

Seventy samples of HIV-1 infected patients were obtained from the Health Science Service Unit, Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University during April – September 2015. Six milliliters of ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) blood samples were collected to detect HIV-1 Viral Load and to prepare the dried blood spots as followed;

#### 3.1.1 EDTA blood

One milliliter of whole blood was separated from EDTA tube and stored in 4°C until used. The rest of EDTA blood were centrifuged for 15 minutes at 3,500 rpm. The plasma was collected to determined HIV viral load by COBAS<sup>®</sup> AmpliPrep/COBAS<sup>®</sup> TaqMan<sup>®</sup> HIV-1 Test, version 2.0 (Roche, USA). The step of plasma collection should be performed within 6 hours after sample collection.

#### 3.1.2 Dried blood spot

The whole blood which had plasma viral load more than 280 copies/ml were chosen for preparing dried blood spot. Before used, whole blood was thawed at room temperature and mixed by invert. Then, two drops of 50 µl of whole blood were dropped on filter paper in different position. After that the filters were dried in a biosafety cabinet level 2 at least 3 hours. Then, the dried blood spots were kept in a zipper bag at -20°C until used. There were three types of filter paper which used for comparing the efficiency in this study. They were Whatman 9 0 3, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad. Dried blood spots were extracted by using NucliSENS<sup>®</sup> easyMAG<sup>®</sup> (Biomerieux, France) and detected HIV viral load by using NucliSENS EasyQ<sup>®</sup> HIV-1 v2.0 (Biomerieux, France). Nucleic acid from dried blood spots which had the level of HIV viral load more than 2,000 copies/ml were selected to perform antiretroviral drug resistance assay by ViroSeq<sup>TM</sup> HIV-1 Genotyping system (Abbott, USA).
In this study, CM244 HIV-1 subtype E which was isolated from cultured supernatant of human peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMC) from Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine Siriraj hospital was used as a control.

#### 3.1.3 Ethical Considerations

Blood samples in this study were taken from HIV infected patients at Health Sciences Service Unit, the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University. To perform the evaluation, we performed the ethical considerations. This study was approved by the Ethics Review Committee for Research Involving Human Research Subjects, Health Science Group, Chulalongkorn University-COA No. 007/2558.

## 3.2 Pre-process of dried blood spot

In this study, we applied and compared the additional process before dried blood spot collection in order to increase the sensitivity of dried blood spot. There were two methods as follow;

3.2.1 Anion polymer-coated magnetic beads (viro-adembeads)

This method was performed by incubating 100 ul of CM244 with 50 ul of viroadembeads by thermo-mixer at 900 rpm at 20°C for 20 minutes. Then, a magnetic field was applied in order to separate the bead fraction (BD) from supernatant fraction (SP). The supernatant were removed and resuspended bead with 100 ul PBS. Then, the suspension were dropped onto filter paper 50 ul, two drops in different position.



Figure 3-1 Virus capture by poly (MVE-MA)-coated magnetic beads.<sup>[52]</sup>

#### 3.2.2 Gold nanoparticle

In this study, we used the gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) which properties are high sensitivity and cost-effectiveness. The ability of virus capturing of gold nanoparticles depends on its size and volume. Therefore, we investigated the appropriate size and volume of gold nanoparticle through Whatman 903 filter paper. We compared the viral load detection under different volume (6.25 ul, 12.5 ul, 25 ul and 50 ul) and size (10 nm, 20 nm and 40 nm) of gold nanoparticle (Sigma-Aldrich, Singapore). To investigate the level of HIV viral load, a whole blood was mixed with HIV CM244 (27,000 copies/ml) and diluted until the value of viral load was 1,125 copies/ml (from calculation). Then, two drops of different volume of gold nanoparticles were dropped onto Whatman 903 filter paper in different position and dried the filter paper over the night at a room temperature. Then, two drops of 50 ul of whole blood were dropped in the same position and dried it again. The dried blood spot was stored in a zipper bag and kept the bag in the freezer at -20 °C until used.

#### 3.3 Extraction of dried blood spot for HIV-1 viral load and drug resistance

Genetic materials were extracted from dried blood spot by using NucliSEN easyMAG<sup>®</sup> (Biomerieux, France) which was wildly used. First, dried blood spot was cut into a circle which area surrounds the blood spot. Then, the filter paper was added into NucliSEN<sup>®</sup>Lysis buffer and incubated the tube on the roller mixer at room temperature for 2 hours to make the lysis buffer fully contacts with the dried blood spot filter paper. After that, the tube was centrifuged 1500 g for 15 seconds and the lysed samples were pipette into a NucliSEN<sup>®</sup>EasyMAG vessel and mix them by using Biohit pipette (Multichannel pipette). The step of genetic material extraction process was started by using NucliSEN<sup>®</sup>EasyMAG machine. Finally, 25 ul of nucleic acid was collected into a 0.2 ml PCR tube. The nucleic acid was stored at -20°C until used.

#### 3.4 HIV-1 viral load detection

HIV-1 RNA viral load was quantified by using NucliSENEasyQ® HIV-1 v2.0 solution (Biomerieux, France). This method is based on nucleic acid sequence-based amplification (NASBA) which performs one step isothermal process to amplify RNA

and to perform real time detection using molecular beacon. The operation of NucliSENEasyQ® HIV-1 v2.0 machine should be operated with the extraction by using NucliSEN easyMAG® extraction machine. Synthetic calibrator was added into the lysed sample at the same time as the magnetic silica adding. Then, the premix was produced.

To prepare a calibration solution, 550 ul of CAL diluent was mixed with a vortex in the calibrator tube. A pre-mix was prepared by adding 550 ul of magnetic silica into the calibration solution and then mixed them using vortex. Add 100 ul of pre-mix into a NucliSEN<sup>®</sup>EasyMAG vessel. After the extraction process was completed, 15 ul of genetic material was obtained and added into a NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup> 0.2 polyethylene micro tube strip. Enzyme solution was prepared by adding 45 ul of enzyme diluent into an enzyme sphere and mixed them carefully for 15 seconds. A primer solution was prepared by adding 180 ul of primer diluent into a primer spheres and mixed them with a vortex until completely smooth. Pipette 20 ul of primer solution into the NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup> 0.2 polyethylene micro tube.

NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>0.2 polyethylene micro tube strips was inserted into a NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>Incubator without closing the lid and incubated at 65°C for 2 seconds and at 41°C for 2 seconds. Prepare the lid of NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>0.2 polyethylene micro tube strips by pipetting 5 ul of enzyme solution onto it. After the incubation was finished, enclose the NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>0.2 polyethylene micro tube strips with the lid and spin-down the tube with a mini-strip centrifuge for 2 seconds. Mix the RNA, which was in the NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>0.2 polyethylene micro tube strips, vortex for 1 second thrice, then spin-down for 2 seconds.

NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>0.2 polyethylene micro tube strips were inserted into a NucliSENEasyQ<sup>®</sup>Analyzer in order to detect the viral load approximately for 1 hour. The result showed as a graph and copies per milliliters. Then, we converted the results in term of logarithm which expressed the viral load values as a power of ten.

#### 3.5 A performance evaluation of new type of filter papers

In general, the volume of a whole blood that used with a Whatman 903 filter paper was approximately 50 ul per circular spot (2 spots). In this section, we evaluated the performance of two new kinds of filter paper, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad, in order to absorb the whole blood under different volume (6.25, 12.5, 25.0 and 50.0 ul).

#### 3.6 A testing of minimum viral load

We evaluated the limit of viral load that can be measured by diluting HIV CM244 (27,000 copies/ml) with normal whole blood. The values of viral load in this evaluation were 4,500 copies/ml, 2,250 copies/ml, 1,125 copies/ml, 562 copies/ml, 281 copies/ml and 140 copies/ml. A fifty microliters of whole blood was dropped onto the filter paper, 2 spots seperately. The filter paper was dried over night at room temperature and stored in a zipper bag in -20 °C.

#### 3.7 Effect of time of dried blood storage

Dried blood spot was determined an interval time of storage by detecting the level of viral load which kept in 1 - 5 days. We used 27,000 copies/ml of CM244 and diluted by normal whole blood to obtain 562 copies/ml. Then, sample was dropped into 5 sets of Whatman 903 filter paper. Each set was extracted and detected within difference day form 1-5 days.

#### 3.8 Sample size calculation

Sample size was calculated by using the results of HIV viral load detection from pilot study. Fifteen samples were randomly selected from HIV infected patients at Health Sciences Service Unit, the Faculty of Allied Health Sciences, Chulalongkorn University. The samples for this study were calculated by the sample size formula:

$$n = \left[\frac{(Z_{\alpha/2} + Z_{\beta})\sigma}{\Delta}\right]^2$$

where

 $\alpha$  is a type I error which is fixed as 0.05,

 $\beta$  is a type II error which is fixed as 0.02,  $\Delta$  is mean difference  $(\mu_2 - \mu_1)$ ,  $\sigma$  is a standard deviation of mean difference.

It should be noted that  $Z_{\alpha/2}, Z_{\beta}$  power were fixed as 1.96, 0.84 and 80%, respectively. The value of  $Z_{\alpha/2}$  can be seen from two-tailed table.

# **3.9 HIV drug resistance assay (ViroSeqTM HIV-1 Genotyping system method)** (Applied Biosystems, USA)

The samples which have level of HIV viral load more than 2,000 copies/ml were selected to determine HIV drug resistance assay by using ViroSeq<sup>TM</sup> HIV-1 Genotyping system method kit (Applied Biosystems, USA) followed by;

3.9.1 Reverse transcription of pol gene

For synthesized cDNA, a total volume of 10.4 ul of RT Mastermix was prepared by using 8  $\mu$ l of HIV RT mix, 1  $\mu$ l of RNase Inhibitor, 1  $\mu$ l of Moloney murine leukemia virus (MuLV) reverse transcriptase and 0.4  $\mu$ l of DTT (100mM). Then, 10  $\mu$ l of RNA sample was added into a MicroAmp reaction tube and the tube was inserted into a thermalcycler and set a condition at 65°C for 30 seconds. Then, 10  $\mu$ l of RT master mix was added into each reaction tube and incubated for 42°C for 65 minutes. Finally, the reaction of the RT Mastermix solution was terminated by heating the tube at 99°C for 5 minutes.

#### 3.9.2 Amplification of HIV-1 pol gene

After terminate the reaction of RT mastermix solution, the microamp reaction tube was then performed PCR by using cDNA, as a template. Then, the double-stranded DNA that suits for a sequencing was generated. The PCR primers amplified the HIV protease and the 5<sup>'</sup> end of the reverse transcriptase (RT) gene. A single-stranded cDNA template which was generated from reverse transcription was used to amplify the protease (PR) and reverse transcriptase (RT) region of *pol* gene (1.8 kb). The PCR master mix solution was prepared as followed; 29.5 ul of HIV PCR mix, 0.5 ul of AmpliTaq Gold polymerase and 1 ul of Amperase UNG for each reaction. The temperature profile for the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) included 50°C for 10 minutes and 93°C for 12 minutes followed by first hold of 40 cycles of denaturation (93°C, 20 seconds), annealing (64°C, 45 seconds), and extension (66°C, 3 minutes) with final extension of  $72^{\circ}$ C for 10 minutes.

#### 3.9.3 Gel electrophoresis of PCR products

The amplified PCR product of *pol* gene was detected and roughly estimated the DNA concentrate by using gel electrophoresis. 1% of agarose (ISC Bioexpress, Spain) was prepared in 0.5X TBE buffer (Wisent Inc,Canada). One kb DNA mass ladder was used as a maker to adjust the size of PCR product and DNA concentration by loading 6 ul and 3 ul into the first and second hole, respectively. Mix 5 ul of the PCR product with 5 ul of loading buffer and pour it into the next hole. Then, gel electrophoresis machine was run at 150 volts for 1 hour and stained with gel red for 10 minutes. After that, examined the gel by UV light by using gel documentation machine and recorded the gel image by using digital camera.

#### 3.9.4 PCR products purification

A 1800 basepair PCR product of *pol* genes was purified by the PureLink<sup>TM</sup> Quick PCR Purification kit (Invitrogen, Germany). To begin with, 40  $\mu$ L of PCR product was mixed with 160  $\mu$ L B2 (1:4) until it's homogenized. The mixture was applied to PureLink<sup>TM</sup> spin column and centrifuged at 10,000 × g for 1 minute. Then, discard the flow though and place the spin column into collection tube. Then, 650  $\mu$ L of W1 was added into the spin column and centrifuged at 10,000 × g for 1 minute. Discard the flow though and place the spin column into collection tube. Then, the spin column was dried by centrifuging at 10,000 × g for 2-3 minutes in order to remove washed residual buffer in the column. Discard the collection tube and place the spin column in PureLink<sup>TM</sup> elution tube. The purified PCR product was eluted by adding 50  $\mu$ L elution buffer and incubating for 1 minute. Then, the spin column was centrifuged at 10,000 × g for 1 minute. Finally, DNA was stored in -20°C. The DNA concentrations of the purified PCR products were measured by using the ND 1000 Spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies, USA).

#### 3.9.5 Nucleotide sequencing of HIV-1 pol gene

DNA sequencing was performed by using premixed BigDye terminator sequencing reagents with six different primers (A, B, C, F, G, and H). In order to perform sequencing, a MicroAmp Optical 96-well reaction plate is prepared by adding 12 ul of HIV SEQ Mix A, B, C, F, G and H into the plate on the position 1A-1G. Purified sample was loaded 8 ul into a hole 1A to hole 1G. The lid of MicroAmp Optical 96-well reaction plate was closed by MicroAmp 96-Well Full Plate Cover. The plate was inserted into a thermalcycler. Conditions for cycle sequencing (25 cycles) were 96°C for 10 seconds, 50°C for 5 seconds, and 60°C for 4 minutes.

#### 3.9.6 Purification sequencing reaction

Ethanol precipitation was performed to remove dye from the sequencing reaction. Firstly,  $60 \ \mu$ l of isopropanol and  $20 \ \mu$ l of DNAse free water were loaded into a MicroAmp Optical 96-well reaction well and incubated plate at room temperature for 15 minutes in dark. Then, the plate was centrifuged for 45 minutes at 2,000 RCF. The supernatant were discarded and re-suspended precipitated sequencing products by adding 20  $\mu$ l of Hi-Di formamide to each well and mixed. The plate was covered by reservoir septa and placed to automated ABI 3130 Genetic Analyzers (Applied Biosystems, USA) machine for sequencing and detecting the signals.

#### 3.9.7 Sequence data analysis of pol gene

Sequencing data was analyzed by using Celera Diagnostics ViroSeq HIV-1 Genotyping System software (version 2.8), where sequencing data from the primers were assembled into a contiguous sequence that can be inspected to identify the mutation of drug resistance. Processed sequences include the region coding for protease amino acids 1 to 99 and reverse transcriptase (RT) amino acids 1 to 335 (full-length sequences). HXB2 was used as a reference nucleotides (2253 to 2549 for protease and 2550 to 3554 for reverse transcriptase (RT)).

#### 3.9.8 Drug resistance interpretation

Sequence was submitted to HIVdb program in the HIV drug resistance database from Stanford University (http://hivdb.stanford.edu/), as a result, it returned the mutation patterns and the inferred levels of resistance to FDA-approved antiretroviral drugs consist of 8 protease inhibitors (PIs) include atazanavir/r (ATV/r), darunavir/r (DRV/r), fosamprenavir/r (FPV/r), indinavir/r (IDV/r), lopinavir/r (LPV/r), nelfinavir (NFV), saquinavir/r (SQV/r) and tipranavir/r (TPV/r) ,7 nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) include lamivudine (3TC), abacavir(ABC), zidovudine (AZT), stavudine (D4T), didanosine (DDI), emtricitabine (FTC), tenofovir (TDF) and 4 non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) include sinhibitors (NRTIs) include efavirenz (EFV), etravirine (ETR), nevirapine (NVP) and rilpivirine (RPV).

#### **3.10 Statistical analysis**

We used Person's correlation for investigation a relationship between 2 groups, Bland-Altman plot for assess agreement between two methods, One way repeated measure (ANOVA) and Wilcoxon signed-rank test for compare mean of HIV viral load.



## **3.11 Instruments**

	Instrument	Manufacturer	Country
1.	Biosafty carbonate Class II UNIFLOW UVUB 1200	Uniequip	Germany
2.	NucliSENeasyMAG®	Biomerieux	France
3.	NucliSENEasyQ®Analyze	Biomerieux	France
4.	NucliSENEasyQ®Incubater	Biomerieux	France
5.	NucliSENEasyQ®Mini-strip centrifuge	Biomerieux	France
6.	3130 Avant Genetic Analyzers	Applied Biosystems	USA
7.	Horizontal gel eletrophoresis	Toyobo	Japan
8.	Gel documentation	Alpha Innotec	Germany
9.	Thermal cycle 9700	ABI	USA
10.	IEC multi centrifuge	Thermo Electron Corporation	USA
11.	Vortex genie 2	Scientific Industries	USA
12.	Shaker VRN-360	Gemmy Indudtrial	Taiwan
13.	ThermoMixer	Eppendorf	USA
14.	Spectrafuge <sup>™</sup> 24D Microcentrifuge	Labnet International	USA
15.	KOKUSAN Centrifuge H-11n	Euroscan	Thailand

16.	Refrigerator 4°C Whirlpool 816xx	Whirlpool	Thailand
17.	Refrigerator 4°C Sanden Intercool SEC-1000SBD	Sanden Intercool	Thailand
18.	Freezer -20 °C Sharp FC-28U	Sharp	Thailand
19.	Freezer -80 °C REVCO ULT-2090- 7VBA	Thermo Scientific	USA



จุฬาลงกรณมหาวทยาลย Chulalongkorn University

# 3.12 Equipment

	Equipment	Manufacturer	Country
1.	Whatman 903 paper	GE Healthcare	UK
2.	Nitrocellulose membrane	Sigma-Aldrich	Singapore
3.	Cellulose fiber Sample pads 20 mm*300mm	Merck Millipore Corporation	Germany
4.	Autopipette (10,20,200,1000 ul)	Ranin	USA
5.	Pipette tip (10,20,200,1000 ul)	Ranin	USA
6.	Serological pipette (1,5,10 ml)	Axygen Scientific Inc	USA
7.	Accu-jet pro Pipette Controller	BrandTech Scientific	USA
8.	Tube 5 ml	Axygen Scientific Inc	USA
9.	Tube 1.5 ml	Quality Scientific	USA
10.	Tube 0.2 ml	Sorenson Bioscience Inc	USA
11.	Eppendorf tube	Eppendorf	USA
12.	NucliSENeasyMAG®vessel	Biomerieux	France
13.	Biohit pipette	Biomerieux	France
14.	NucliSENEasyQ <sup>®</sup> 0.2 polyethylene micro tube	Biomerieux	France
15.	NucliSENEasyQ <sup>®</sup> 0.2 polyethylene micro cap	Biomerieux	France

16.	MicroAmp reaction tube	Abbott	USA
17.	MicroAmp Optical 96-well reaction plate	Abbott	USA
18.	MicroAmp 96-Well Full Plate Cover	Abbott	USA
19.	Reservoir septa	Abbott	USA
20.	KIMTECH SCIENCE* KIMWIPES* Delicate Task Wipes	Kimberly-Clark	Thailand

จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

# 3.13 Material

	Material	Manufacturer	Country
1.	Viro-Adembead	Ademtech	France
2.	Gold nanoparticle 10 nm diameter, OD 1, stabilized suspension in citrate buffer	Sigma-Aldrich	Singapore
3.	Gold nanoparticle 20 nm diameter, OD 1, stabilized suspension in citrate buffer	Sigma-Aldrich	Singapore
4.	Gold nanoparticle 40 nm diameter, OD 1, stabilized suspension in citrate buffer	Sigma-Aldrich	Singapore
5.	NucliSENeasyMAG® Kit	Biomerieux	France
6.	NucliSENEasyQ® HIV-1 v2.0 Kit	Biomerieux	France
7.	ViroSeqTM HIV-1 Genotyping system	Applied Biosystems	USA
8.	PureLink <sup>™</sup> Quick PCR Purification kit	Invitrogen	Germany
9.	DNase RNase free water	Gibco	Germany
10.	Genepure LE Agarose	ISC Bioexpress	Spain
11.	TBE buffer	Wisent Inc	Canada

12.	Gel red	Biotium	USA
13.	Absolute Ethanol	RCI Labscan	Thailand
14.	Isopropanol	RCI Labscan	Thailand
15.	Fetal Bovine serum	Gibco	Germany
16.	RPMI media 1640(1X)	Gibco	Germany



จุฬาลงกรณมหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

# CHAPTER IV RESULTS

### 4.1 A performance of virus capturing of viro-adembeads

In this section, we investigated the ability of virus capturing when apply to the dried blood spot. The type of sample was CM244 (27,000 copies/ml) which was dilute to 2,000 copies/ml by using RPMI media 1640 with 2% of Fetal Bovine serum. The conditions of the testing consisted of 1. Mix the viro-adembead to the sample before drop onto the filter paper 2. Drop the viro-adembead on the filter paper before dropping the sample 3. Suck the viro-adembead out before extracting the genetic materials 4. Suck the viro-adembead out before extracting the genetic materials 5. Reduce a volume of viro-adembead 6. Wash the viro-adembead after virus capturing 7. Wash the viroadembead during genetic materials extraction. The results of these seven conditions showed in Table 4-1. When mix the viro-adembead to the sample before drop onto the filter paper or suck the viro-adembead out before extracting the genetic materials can increased the level of viral load but duplicate sample showed invalid. Others conditions showed invalid. As a result, not only the viro-adembead did not increase the sensitivity of virus capturing, it interfered the interaction of NucliSENeasyQ solution in order to detect the HIV viral load. Therefore, we do not recommend to use the viro-adembead to detect the viral load in this research.

Conditions	Sample	HIV Viral load		
Conditions	Sumple	copies/ml	log	
	CM244	900	2.95	
1. Mix the viro-adembead to	Media with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
the sample before drop onto	Media with Adembead	Invalid	Invalid	
the filter paper	CM244 with Adembead	1,100	3.04	
	CM244 with Adembead	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244	1,000	3.00	
2. Drop the viro-adembead on	Adembead -> Media	Target not detected	Target not detected	
the filter paper before	Adembead -> Media	Invalid	Invalid	
dropping the sample	Adembead -> CM244	Invalid	Invalid	
	Adembead -> CM244	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244	650	2.81	
3. Suck the viro-adembead	Media with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
out before extracting the	CM244 with Adembead	3,100	3.50	
genetic materials	CM244 with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
4. Saula the stine is dearch as d	CM 244	650	2.81	
4. Suck the viro-adembead	Adembead -> Media	Invalid	Invalid	
out before extracting the	Adembead -> CM244	<100	<2.00	
genetic materials	Adembead -> CM244	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244	860	2.93	
5. Reduce a volume of viro-	Media with Adembead	Invalid	Invalid	
adembead	CM244 with Adembead	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244 with Adembead	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244	860	2.93	
6. Wash the viro-adembead	Media with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
after virus capturing	CM244 with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
	CM244 with Adembead	Target not detected	Target not detected	
	CM244 , 2 Wash	1,100	3.04	
	CM244, 3 Wash	520	2.72	
7. Wash the viro-adembead	CM244 with Adembead, 2 Wash	Invalid	Invalid	
extraction	CM244 with Adembead, 2 Wash	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244 with Adembead, 3 Wash	Invalid	Invalid	
	CM244 with Adembead, 3 Wash	Invalid	Invalid	

Table 4-1 A performance of HIV viral load detection using Whatman 903 with viroadembeads under various condition.

#### 4.2 A testing of an appropriate size and volume of gold nanoparticles.

In this section, we investigated the appropriate size and volume of gold nanoparticles in order to be use in this research. In this investigation, we compare the viral load detection performance of Whatman 903 filter paper under different volume (6.25 ul, 12.5 ul, 25 ul and 50 ul) and size (10 nm, 20 nm and 40 nm) of gold nanoparticle. From the results, the viral load was greatly detected when the value of gold's size and volume are 20 nm and 50 ul, respectively. Then, the level viral load detected was 1,650 copies/ml (Table 4-2).

Size	Volume	HIV Viral Load		Averag	ge
(nm)	(ul)	copies/ml	log	copies/ml	log
	50 ul	960	2.98	000	2.04
	50 ul	800	2.90	880	2.94
	25 ul	1,100	3.04	1.010	2.00
10 nm	25 ul	920	2.96	1,010	5.00
10 1111	12.5 ul	390	2.59	505	2.70
	12.5 ul	620	2.79	303	2.70
	6.25 ul	330	2.52	380	2.59
	6.25 ul	430	2.63	380	2.58
	50 ul	1,500	3.18	1.650	2.00
	50 ul	1,800	3.26	1,030	3.22
	25 ul	680	2.83	715	2.95
20 nm	25 ul	750	2.88		2.83
20 1111	12.5 ul	650	2.81	590	2.76
	12.5 ul	510	2.71	580	
	6.25 ul	1,300	3.11	800	2.00
	6.25 ul	300	2.48	800	2.90
	50 ul 💟	340	2.53	565	0.75
	50 ul	790	2.90	505	2.75
	25 ul	1,100	3.04	700	2.95
40 nm	25 ul	300	2.48	700	2.85
40 1111	12.5 ul	980	2.99	050	2.09
	12.5 ul	920	2.96	930	2.98
	6.25 ul	660	2.82	540	2.72
	6.25 ul	420	2.62	540 2.	2.13

Table 4-2 A performance of HIV viral load detection using Whatman 903 with various volume and size of gold nanoparticle.

#### 4.3 A performance evaluation of new type of filter papers

In this section, we evaluated the performance of two new kind of filter paper, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad, in order to absorb the whole blood under different volume. The results showed that nitrocellulose membrane did not capable of absorbing the whole blood at any volume as showed in Table 4-3. Then, it cannot be used to store a dried blood spot. To achieve our objective, which was to find a high viral load detection performance and low cost filter paper, we compared

nitrocellulose membrane with a cellulose fiber sample pad. As a result, the cellulose fiber sample pad capable of absorbing a whole blood for all volume as showed in Table 4-3. Then, we compared the performance of viral load detection of cellulose fiber sample pad with Whatman 903 filter paper. A volume of whole blood that is used in this research was 50 ul per filter paper spot.

Table 4-3 A performance of whole blood absorbing using nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad under different whole blood's volume.

Volume of whole	Types of filter paper		
blood	Nitrocellulose membrane	Cellulose fiber sample pad	
50 ul	Cannot absorb	Can absorb	
25 ul	Cannot absorb	Can absorb	
12.5 ul	Cannot absorb	Can absorb	
6.25 ul	Cannot absorb	Can absorb	

#### 4.4 A testing of minimum viral load

We evaluated the limit of viral load by diluting HIV CM244 (27,000 copies/ml) with Normal Whole blood. The values of viral load in this evaluation were load 4,500 copies/ml, 2,250 copies/ml, 1,125 copies/ml, 562 copies/ml, 281 copies/ml and 140 copies/ml. The experimental results were shown in Table 4-4. As a result, we found that the limit of viral load that can be measured was approximately 281 copies/ml and this was used as a lower of detected viral load in this research.

HIV Viral load (from	Detected HIV Viral load by Whatman 903		Average detected HIV Viral load by Whatman 903		
calculation)	copies/ml	log	copies/ml	log	
copies/ml					
4 500	2,300	3.36	2600	2 41	
4,500	2,900	3.46	2000	3.41	
2 250	1,300	3.11	1550	3.18	
2,230	1,800	3.26	1550		
1 125	580	2.76	460	2.65	
1,125	340	2.53	400	2.03	
562	220	2.34	215	2 33	
502	210	2.32	213	2.33	
281	230	2.36	165	2.18	
201	100	2.00	105		
	Target not	Target not			
140	detected	detected	Target not	Target not	
170	Target not	Target not	detected	detected	
	detected	detected			

Table 4-4 A performance of minimal HIV viral load detection using Whatman 903.

## 4.5 Effect of time of dried blood storage

As shown in Table 4-5, a detected viral load at the 1-5 days were not different. A log of error between these values was  $\pm$  0.5 log that was acceptable. <sup>[63, 64]</sup>

Table 4-5 A performance of HIV viral load detection by using Whatman 903 when dried blood spots were stored during 1 to 5 days.

Days	HIV Viral Load			
	copies/ml	log		
Day 1	330	2.52		
Day 2	360	2.56		
Day 3	420	2.62		
Day 4	510	2.71		
Day 5	430	2.63		

#### 4.6 A sample size based on Whatman 903 filter paper.

In this section, we calculated sample size by using pilot studies. We detected the viral load of 15 samples by using Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticles. The size and volume of gold nanoparticles were 20 nm and 50 ul, respectively.

No.	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)			
		Whatman 903		
	Without AuNPs	With AuNPs	Mean Difference	
1	550	610	-60	
2	120	120	0	
3	100	100	0	
4	1,400	1,400	0	
5	110	100	10	
6	1,700	1,600	100	
7	5,500	5,300	200	
8	910	690	220	
9	9,100	6,600	2,500	
10	14,000	11,000	3,000	
11	21,000	16,000	5,000	
12	1,400,000	1,300,000	100,000	
13	270,000	140,000	130,000	
14	480,000	330,000	150,000	
15	2,500,000	1,700,000	800,000	

*Table 4-6 A pilot studies of HIV viral load detection from 15 samples using Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticles.* 

The results of viral load from Whatman 903 filter paper and Whatman 903 filter paper with gold nanoparticles as shown in Table 4-6. Then, we calculated the number of sample size (n) and n was given by

$$n = \left[\frac{(Z_{\alpha/2} + Z_{\beta})\sigma}{\Delta}\right]^2$$

where

 $\alpha$  is a type I error which is fixed as 0.05,  $\beta$  is a type II error which is fixed as 0.02,  $\Delta$  is mean difference ( $\mu_2 - \mu_1$ ),  $\sigma$  is a standard deviation of mean difference.

It should be noted that  $Z_{\alpha/2}$ ,  $Z_{\beta}$ , power were fixed as 1.96, 0.84 and 80%, respectively. The value of  $Z_{\alpha/2}$  can be seen from two-tailed table. From the Table4-6, mean difference was 79,398 and standard deviation of mean difference was 206,134. Therefore, we found that the number of sample was 52.84 or approximately 53.

#### 4.7 Results of HIV viral load detection

After we investigated the ability of absorption of three filter papers, we found that only Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad were capable of absorbing the dried blood spot. We used gold nanoparticle (20 nm in size, 50 ul in volume) and Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad for viral load detection. The results were shown in Table 4-7 and Table 4-8 and performed statistical analysis.

Chulalongkorn University

Viral load	sample	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)				
range		Whatma	an 903	Cellulose fiber	sample pad	
(copies/ml)		Without	With	Without	With	
		AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	
	013	100	100	110	100	
	026	100	100	100	100	
	044	100	150	200	210	
	053	100	120	270	480	
	024	110	100	100	140	
	007	120	120	320	290	
	005	150	480	370	500	
	057	200	160	470	1,500	
	066	230	190	240	260	
•	069	470	580	340	300	
00,	027	540	1,400	1,300	1,400	
8	023	550	610	100	100	
elo	031	630	580	1,800	2,000	
B	051	740	450	1,800	710	
	063	850	930	560	390	
	016	870	1,600	1,600	960	
	006	910	690	920	530	
	061	1,200	1,300	1,500	720	
	040	1,300	1,000	1,300	2,700	
	025	1,400	1,400	3,500	1,600	
	030	1,600	1,200	2,300	740	
	001	1,700	1,600	1,700	1,400	
	004	1,800	2,800	1,400	2,500	
	002	2,000	2,500	4,100	1,800	
	058	2,000	1,000	1,100	1,500	
	021	2,600	2,900	2,100	2,900	
0	037	2,600	5,600	7,400	5,200	
0,0	020	4,800	7,000	6,500	6,300	
-	008	5,500	5,300	6,600	5,900	
00	068	5,500	2,100	1,400	8,000	
2,0	032	7,900	13,000	10,000	10,000	
	010	9,100	6,600	10,000	5,800	
	035	9,900	5,200	4,100	3,400	
	065	9,900	6,000	6,900	6,300	

 Table 4-7 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filtter paper (copies/ml).

Viral load	sample	e HIV Viral load (copies/ml)				
range		Whatm	an 903	Cellulose fibe	r sample pad	
(copies/ml)		Without	With	Without	With	
	020	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	
	038	12,000	12,000	23,000	14,000	
	012	14,000	11,000	17,000	15,000	
	022	14,000	52,000	22,000	23,000	
	011	15,000	18,000	14,000	20,000	
	067	17,000	16,000	9,100	20,000	
	070	17,000	25,000	17,000	24,000	
_	017	21,000	16,000	23,000	26,000	
000	049	24,000	25,000	23,000	30,000	
00,0	043	30,000	34,000	20,000	45,000	
-1	056	32,000	27,000	14,000	31,000	
000	042	34,000	47,000	49,000	51,000	
10,	045	35,000	46,000	42,000	53,000	
	046	35,000	32,000	21,000	34,000	
	039	39,000	45,000	54,000	55,000	
	050	46,000	41,000	66,000	39,000	
	033	52,000	86,000	54,000	74,000	
	041	65,000	26,000	66,000	44,000	
	047	69,000	86,000	76,000	69,000	
	054	89,000	110,000	69,000	140,000	
	048	110,000	61,000	96,000	71,000	
	055	140,000	200,000	200,000	120,000	
•	062	140,000	67,000	120,000	100,000	
<b>0</b>	009	150,000	360,000	120,000	350,000	
000	003	270,000	140,000	140,000	220,000	
-1,0	059	280,000	260,000	380,000	220,000	
001	028	330,000	350,000	340,000	310,000	
00,0	060	370,000	390,000	270,000	430,000	
÷.	018	390,000	410,000	200,000	230,000	
	014	480,000	330,000	350,000	370,000	
	029	490,000	760,000	1,000,000	600,000	
	034	1,100,000	1,100,000	1,500,000	1,400,000	
an	015	1,400,000	1,300,000	1,400,000	1,300,000	
r th 0,00	064	1,900.000	2,200,000	1,500,000	1,600,000	
cher ,000	019	2,500.000	1,700.000	2,400.000	1,700.000	
Hig 1,	036	2,700,000	2,400,000	3,000,000	2,600,000	
	052	3,900,000	4.300.000	3,500,000	3,500,000	

Table 4-7 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filter paper (copies/ml).(Cont.)

Viral load	Sample	HIV Viral load (log)				
range	· ·	Whatma	an 903	Cellulose fiber	sample pad	
(copies/ml)		Without	With	Without	With	
	04.0	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	
	013	2.00	2.00	2.04	2.00	
	026	2.00	2.00	2.00	2.00	
	044	2.00	2.18	2.30	2.32	
	053	2.00	2.08	2.43	2.68	
	024	2.04	2.00	2.00	2.15	
	007	2.08	2.08	2.51	2.46	
	005	2.18	2.68	2.57	2.70	
	057	2.30	2.20	2.67	3.18	
	066	2.36	2.28	2.38	2.41	
0	069	2.67	2.76	2.53	2.48	
.00	027	2.73	3.15	3.11	3.15	
8 7	023	2.74	2.79	2.00	2.00	
elo	031	2.80	2.76	3.26	3.30	
В	051	2.87	2.65	3.26	2.85	
	063	2.93	2.97	2.75	2.59	
	016	2.94	3.20	3.20	2.98	
	006	2.96	2.84	2.96	2.72	
	061	3.08	3.11	3.18	2.86	
	040	3.11	3.00	3.11	3.43	
	025	3.15	3.15	3.54	3.20	
	030	3.20	3.08	3.36	2.87	
	001	3.23	3.20	3.23	3.15	
	004	3.26	3.45	3.15	3.40	
	002	3.30	3.40	3.61	3.26	
	058	3.30	3.00	3.04	3.18	
	021	3.41	3.46	3.32	3.46	
0	037	3.41	3.75	3.87	3.72	
),00	020	3.68	3.85	3.81	3.80	
- 1(	008	3.74	3.72	3.82	3.77	
01 -	068	3.74	3.32	3.15	3.90	
2,0	032	3.90	4.11	4.00	4.00	
	010	3.96	3.82	4.00	3.76	
	035	4.00	3.72	3.61	3.53	
	065	4.00	3.78	3.84	3.80	

Table 4-8 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filtter paper (log).

Viral load	Sample		HIV Viral	load (log)	
range		Whatma	an 903	Cellulose fiber	r sample pad
(copies/ml)		Without	With	Without	With
		AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs	AuNPs
	038	4.08	4.08	4.36	4.15
	012	4.15	4.04	4.23	4.18
	022	4.15	4.72	4.34	4.36
	011	4.18	4.26	4.15	4.30
	067	4.23	4.20	3.96	4.30
	070	4.23	4.40	4.23	4.38
_	017	4.32	4.20	4.36	4.41
100	049	4.38	4.40	4.36	4.48
0,00	043	4.48	4.53	4.30	4.65
-1(	056	4.51	4.43	4.15	4.49
001	042	4.53	4.67	4.69	4.71
10,	045	4.54	4.66	4.62	4.72
	046	4.54	4.51	4.32	4.53
	039	4.59	4.65	4.73	4.74
	050	4.66	4.61	4.82	4.59
	033	4.72	4.93	4.73	4.87
	041	4.81	4.41	4.82	4.64
	047	4.84	4.93	4.88	4.84
	054	4.95	5.04	4.84	5.15
	048	5.04	4.79	4.98	4.85
	055	5.15	5.30	5.30	5.08
•	062	5.15	4.83	5.08	5.00
00	009	5.18	5.56	5.08	5.54
00	003	5.43	5.15	5.15	5.34
-1,(	059	5.45	5.41	5.58	5.34
)01-	028	5.52	5.54	5.53	5.49
00,0	060	5.57	5.59	5.43	5.63
1	018	5.59	5.61	5.30	5.36
	014	5.68	5.52	5.54	5.57
	029	5.69	5.88	6.00	5.78
	034	6.04	6.04	6.18	6.15
u -	015	6.15	6.11	6.15	6.11
: th: ),00	064	6.28	6.34	6.18	6.20
iher 000	019	6.40	6.23	6.38	6.23
Hig 1,	036	6.43	6.38	6.48	6.41
	052	6.59	6.63	6.54	6.54

Table 4-8 HIV Viral load detection under difference types of filter paper (log).(Cont.)

#### 4.8 Statistic Analysis of HIV Viral load

In this study, 70 EDTA dried blood spot samples were separated into 5 groups (below 2,000, 2,001-10,000, 10,001-100,00, 100,001-1,000,000 and more than 1,000,001 copies/ml) which the number of sample in each group were 23, 11, 19, 11 and 6 respectively. The results showed that Whatman 903, Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle, cellulose fiber sample pad and cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle had mean  $\log \pm SD 4.05 \pm 1.26$ ,  $4.06 \pm 1.25$ ,  $4.08 \pm 1.22$ ,  $4.09 \pm 1.22$ , respectively.

4.8.1 Investigation a relationship between 2 groups

Pearson's correlation coefficient was a statistical measure of the strength of a linear relationship between paired data.



Figure 4-1 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Whatman 903 and those obtained with Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle.



Figure 4-2 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad and those obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle.



Figure 4-3 Linear regression comparing viral loads obtained with Whatman 903 and those obtained with Cellulose fiber sample pad.

The Figure 4-1 showed the correlation between the viral load determinations obtained with Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle. The overall  $R^2$  value was 0.99 (P<0.05).

The Figure 4-2 showed the correlation between the viral load determinations obtained with cellulose fiber sample pad and cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle. The overall  $R^2$  value was 0.98 (P<0.05).

The Figure 4-3 showed the correlation between the viral load determinations obtained with Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad. The overall  $R^2$  value was 0.98 (P<0.05).

4.8.2 The Bland-Altman analysis

The Bland-Altman analysis was a process used to assess agreement between two methods of measurement.



Figure 4-4 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle.



Figure 4-5 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between cellulose fiber sample pad and cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 4-6 Bland-Altman plot of HIV viral load between Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad.

Figure 4-4 showed Bland-Altman analysis of viral load in Whatman 903 compared Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle. The mean log copies/ml ( $\pm$  standard deviation) for Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle were -0.01  $\pm$  0.37. Mostly of the data points were within 95% limits of agreement.

Figure 4-5 showed Bland-Altman analysis of viral load in cellulose fiber sample pad compared cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle. The mean log copies/ml ( $\pm$  standard deviation) for Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle were -0.11  $\pm$  0.43. Mostly of the data points were within 95% limits of agreement.

Figure 4-6 showed Bland-Altman analysis of viral load in Whatman 903 sample pad compared cellulose fiber sample pad. The mean log copies/ml ( $\pm$  standard deviation) for Whatman 903 and Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle were -0.03  $\pm$ 

0.47. Most of samples were within 95% limits of agreement, except only two samples were not.

4.8.3 One-way repeated measure (ANOVA)

One-way repeated measure (ANOVA) was used to compare means of four groups (Whatman 903, Whatman 903 with gold nanoparticle, cellulose fiber sample pad and cellulose fiber sample pad with gold nanoparticle). As shown in Table 4-9, the results showed that no significant (P>0.05) difference mean between four types of filters paper for all range of viral load.

*Table 4-9 Difference means of four types filter paper by One-way repeated measure (ANOVA)* 

Viral load range (copies/ml)	F	<b>P-value</b>
Below 2,000	0.33	0.80*
2,001 - 10,000	0.05	0.99*
10,001–100,0001	0.42	0.74*
100,001-1,000,000	0.05	0.99*
Higher than 1,000,00	0.07	0.98*
All	0.02	1.00*

\*P>0.05 no significant.

```
Chulalongkorn University
```

4.8.4 Wilcoxon signed-rank test

Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to compare two groups. Aanalysis of Pearson's correlation coefficient and Bland-Altman analysis found that Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad were correlation and good agreement. The results of HIV viral load from Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad shown in Table 4-10. So, we chose two types (Whatman 903 and cellulose) of filter paper to analyze by Wilcoxon signed-rank test. The results showed that out of 37 from 70 samples (52.86%) had HIV viral load level of cellulose fiber sample pad more than Whatman 903 but no difference of mean (Z = -1.227, P-value = 0.22) by Wilcoxon signed-rank test.

Viral load	sample	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)			
range (copies/ml)	-	Whatman 903	Cellulose fiber sample pad	Mean difference	
	013	100	110	-10	
	026	100	100	0	
	044	100	200	-100	
	053	100	270	-170	
	024	110	100	10	
	007	120	320	-200	
	005	150	370	-220	
	057	200	470	-270	
	066	230	240	-10	
0	069	470	340	130	
00	027	540	1,300	-760	
8 8	023	550	100	450	
elo	031	630	1,800	-1,170	
B	051	740	1,800	-1,060	
	063	850	560	290	
	016	870	1,600	-730	
	006	910	920	-10	
	061	1,200	1,500	-300	
	040	1,300	1,300	0	
	025	1,400	3,500	-2,100	
	030	1,600	2,300	-700	
	001	1,700	1,700	0	
	004	1,800	1,400	400	
	002	2,000	4,100	-2,100	
	058	2,000	1,100	900	
	021	2,600	2,100	500	
8	037	2,600	7,400	-4,800	
0,0	020	4,800	6,500	-1,700	
- 1	008	5,500	6,600	-1,100	
00	068	5,500	1,400	4,100	
5,0	032	7,900	10,000	-2,100	
	010	9,100	10,000	-900	
	035	9,900	4,100	5,800	
	065	9,900	6,900	3,000	

*Table 4-10 HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad (copies/ml).* 

Viral load	sample	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)			
range		Whatman 903	Cellulose fiber	Mean difference	
(copies/ml)			sample pad		
	038	12,000	23,000	-11,000	
	012	14,000	17,000	-3,000	
	022	14,000	22,000	-8,000	
	011	15,000	14,000	1,000	
	067	17,000	9,100	7,900	
	070	17,000	17,000	0	
	017	21,000	23,000	-2,000	
100	049	24,000	23,000	1,000	
0,0	043	30,000	20,000	10,000	
-10	056	32,000	14,000	18,000	
001	042	34,000	49,000	-15,000	
10,0	045	35,000	42,000	-7,000	
	046	35,000	21,000	14,000	
	039	39,000	54,000	-15,000	
	050	46,000	66,000	-20,000	
	033	52,000	54,000	-2,000	
	041	65,000	66,000	-1,000	
	047	69,000	76,000	-7,000	
	054	89,000	69,000	20,000	
	048	110,000	96,000	14,000	
	055	140,000	200,000	-60,000	
0	062	140,000	120,000	20,000	
,00	009	150,000	120,000	30,000	
000	003	270,000	140,000	130,000	
<b>–</b>	059	280,000	<b>RSIT 380,000</b>	-100,000	
001	028	330,000	340,000	-10,000	
00,	060	370,000	270,000	100,000	
H	018	390,000	200,000	190,000	
	014	480,000	350,000	130,000	
	029	490,000	1,000,000	-510,000	
	034	1,100,000	1,500,000	-400,000	
an (	015	1,400,000	1,400,000	0	
r th 0,0(	064	1,900,000	1,500,000	400,000	
ghe ,00	019	2,500,000	2,400,000	100,000	
Hi; 1	036	2,700,000	3,000,000	-300,000	
	052	3,900,000	3,500,000	400,000	

Table 4-10 HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad (copies/ml) (Cont).

Viral load	sample	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)			
range (copies/ml)	-	Whatman 903	Cellulose fiber sample pad	Mean difference	
	013	2.00	2.04	-0.04	
	026	2.00	2.00	0.00	
	044	2.00	2.30	-0.30	
	053	2.00	2.43	-0.43	
	024	2.04	2.00	0.04	
	007	2.08	2.51	-0.43	
	005	2.18	2.57	-0.39	
	057	2.30	2.67	-0.37	
	066	2.36	2.38	-0.02	
0	069	2.67	2.53	0.14	
<b>0</b> 0,	027	2.73	3.11	-0.38	
M 2	023	2.74	2.00	0.74	
elo	031	2.80	3.26	-0.46	
В	051	2.87	3.26	-0.39	
	063	2.93	2.75	0.18	
	016	2.94	3.20	-0.26	
	006	2.96	2.96	0.00	
	061	3.08	3.18	-0.10	
	040	3.11	3.11	0.00	
	025	3.15	3.54	-0.40	
	030	3.20	3.36	-0.16	
	001	3.23	3.23	0.00	
	004	3.26	3.15	0.11	
	002	3.30	3.61	-0.31	
	058	3.30	3.04	0.26	
	021	3.41	3.32	0.09	
8	037	3.41	3.87	-0.45	
0,0	020	3.68	3.81	-0.13	
- 1	008	3.74	3.82	-0.08	
001	068	3.74	3.15	0.59	
5,0	032	3.90	4.00	-0.10	
	010	3.96	4.00	-0.04	
	035	4.00	3.61	0.38	
	065	4.00	3.84	0.16	

*Table 4-11 HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad (log).* 

Viral load	sample	HIV Viral load (copies/ml)			
range		Whatman 903	Cellulose fiber	Mean difference	
(copies/ml)			sample pad		
	038	4.08	4.36	-0.28	
	012	4.15	4.23	-0.08	
	022	4.15	4.34	-0.20	
	011	4.18	4.15	0.03	
	067	4.23	3.96	0.27	
	070	4.23	4.23	0.00	
	017	4.32	4.36	-0.04	
10(	049	4.38	4.36	0.02	
0,0	043	4.48	4.30	0.18	
-10	056	4.51	4.15	0.36	
01-	042	4.53	4.69	-0.16	
10,0	045	4.54	4.62	-0.08	
-	046	4.54	4.32	0.22	
	039	4.59	4.73	-0.14	
	050	4.66	4.82	-0.16	
	033	4.72	4.73	-0.02	
	041	4.81	4.82	-0.01	
	047	4.84	4.88	-0.04	
	054	4.95	4.84	0.11	
	048	5.04	4.98	0.06	
	055	5.15	5.30	-0.15	
-	062	5.15	5.08	0.07	
000	009	5.18	5.08	0.10	
00	003	5.43	5.15	0.29	
-1,(	059	5.45	RSITY 5.58	-0.13	
001-	028	5.52	5.53	-0.01	
0,0	060	5.57	5.43	0.14	
F	018	5.59	5.30	0.29	
	014	5.68	5.54	0.14	
	029	5.69	6.00	-0.31	
	034	6.04	6.18	-0.13	
n	015	6.15	6.15	0.00	
. thí 0,00	064	6.28	6.18	0.10	
her 00(	019	6.40	6.38	0.02	
Hig 1,	036	6.43	6.48	-0.05	
	052	6.59	6.54	0.05	

Table 4-11 HIV Viral load detection by Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad (log) (Cont).

#### 4.9 Drug resistance genotyping detection.

As mentioned in previous section, the cellulose fiber sample pad without using gold nanoparticles showed the viral load detection performance related to Whatman 903. Then, we performed drug resistance genotyping to investigate its performance of cellulose fiber sample pad compared to plasma and Whatman 903. We randomly selected 5, 5, 3 and 3 samples from range of viral load 2,000 – 10,000 copies/ml, 10,001 - 100,000 copies/ml, 100,001 - 1,000,000 copies/ml and higher than 1,000,001 copies/ml, respectively. The result showed that plasma, Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad can used to detect the drug resistance. It showed the same nucleotide mutation (Table 4-12) and drug interpretation (Table 4-13 – Table 4-16).


Viral load		Plasma			Whatma	n903		Cellulose sample p	e fiber ad	
range (copies/ml)	Sample	NRTI	NNRTI	PI	NRTI	NNRTI	PI	NRTI	NNRTI	PI
945 97535-5	021	12	12	2	2	121	2	2	12	4 <u>4</u>
,000	008	-	1-1	L10V		-	L10V	π	-	L10V
0-10	032	-	12	2	2	(1 <u>1</u> )	2	-	(i <u>-</u> )	2
2,00	035	5		V11I	5	-	V11I	17		V11I
	010	M184I	-	L10V	M184I	-	L10V	M184I	-	L10V
0	012	α.	V179D	L10V	a internet	V179D	L10V	4	V179D	L10V
0,00	049	<b>T69N</b>	-	=	T69N	-	<del>a</del>	T69N	-	a
1-10	039	-	K103N	-	-	K103N	-	-	K103N	-
0,00	050	12	K103N	L10V	2	K103N	L10V	2	K103N	L10V
-	041	æ	V179D	L10V		V179D	L10V	-	V179D	L10V
	062	-	-	2	4	-	2	4	-	4
000	003	-		L10V	5	17	L10V	5	-	L10V
000	018	K65R,	L100I,	L10V	K65R,	L100I,	L10V	K65R,	L100I,	L10V
1-1		K70E,	K103N,		K70E,	K103N,		K70E,	K103N,	
00,0		M184V	V108I,		M184V	V108I,		M184V	V108I,	
100			M230L,			M230L,			M230L,	
			K238T			K238T			K238T	
Ξ	015	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
0,00	019	K65R,	K103N,	L10I,	K65R,	K103N,	L10I,	K65R,	K103N,	L10I,
00,1		M184I	M230L	L10V	M184I	M230L	L10V	M184I	M230L	L10V
$\overline{\wedge}$	064		K101Q	-		K101Q	-		K101Q	e.

Table 4-12 Drug resistance mutations by ViroSeq® HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance Genotyping kit form plasma, Whatman 903 and cellulose fiber sample pad.

Chulalongkorn University

											Dr	5									
NO.	Sample				NRTI					NNB	E						Id				
		3TC	FTC	TZA	ТРР	T₽b	VBC	TDF	лла	АЛЯ	dan	втв	AdV	<b>SO</b> 3	ΑΠ	AÒS	ЛďЛ	DBA	AHN	ALV	AdL
	Plasma	z	N	N	z	N	z	N	N	N	N	N	z	N	N	z	N	z	z	z	N
021	W-903	z	N	N	z	N	z	N	N	N	N	z	z	N	z	N	z	z	z	z	N
	CFSP	z	N	z	z	N	z	N	z	N	N	Z	z	N	N	z	N	z	z	N	N
	Plasma	z	N	Z	z	N	z	z	z	N	Z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	N
008	W-903	z	N	z	z	N	z	N	z	N	N	N	z	N	z	N	N	z	z	N	N
	CFSP	N	Ν	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	z	N	N	N	N	N	z	z	z	N
	Plasma	N	N	N	N	N	z	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
032	W-903	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	CFSP	N	N	N	N	z	N	N	N	z	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
(N=None, PR:	=Possible Resistanc	ie, R=	Resis	tance		1	1	1	1	1	1	1						1	1	1	

*Table 4-13 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range 2,000 – 10,000 copies/ml)* 

	_								-
		AdL	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	
		ALV	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	
		AHN	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	
		DBA	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
	Id	Ad'I	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		AÒS	N	Ν	N	N	N	Ν	
		AGI	N	N	N	N	N	Ν	
		SOF	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		AdV	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
gu'		втв	N	N	N	N	N	Ν	
Dr	RП	dAN	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
	INN	AII	N	Ν	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		лла	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		TDF	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		VBC	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		T₽Þ	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
	NRT	IPP	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	
		TZA	N	N	N	N	N	Ν	tance
		FTC	N	N	N	R	R	R	Resis
		3TC	N	N	N	R	R	R	e, R=
	Sample		Plasma	W-903	CFSP	Plasma	W-903	CFSP	<b>Possible Resistanc</b>
	NO.			035			010		(N=None, PR=

*Table 4-13 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range 2,000 – 10,000 copies/ml). (Cont.)* 

			-	_	-	_	-	_	-		-
		AdL	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z
		ALV	Z	N	Z	z	Z	Z	N	z	N
		<b>AHN</b>	N	Ν	N	Z	N	N	N	Z	N
		DBA	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	Id	Ad'I	N	Ν	N	Z	N	N	N	Z	N
		AÒS	N	Ν	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	N
		AGI	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		SOF	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		AdV	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
gu		втв	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
Ď	RTI	dAN	PR	PR	PR	N	N	N	N	N	N
	INN	AII	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		лла	PR	PR	PR	N	N	N	R	R	R
		TDF	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		VBC	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		T₽b	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	NRTI	IPP	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		TZA	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		FTC	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		3TC	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	Sample		Plasma	W-903	CFSP	Plasma	W-903	CFSP	Plasma	W-903	CFSP
	NO.			012			049			039	

Table 4-14 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range 10,001 – 100,000 copies/ml).

(N=None, PR=Possible Resistance, R= Resistance)

											Drd	g									
NO.	Sample				NRTI					NNB	II						Id				
		ЭТС	FTC	TZA	прр	T4b	VBC	TDF	סרא	EEA	dAN	втя	AdV	SO3	AGI	AÒS	Ad'I	DBA	AHN	ALV	AdL
	Plasma	N	N	N	N	N	N	z	ч	ч	Я	z	z	z	N	z	N	z	N	N	N
050	W-903	N	N	z	z	z	z	z	м	R	м	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	z
	CFSP	N	N	N	N	N	z	z	ч	ч	Я	z	z	z	N	z	N	z	N	N	N
	Plasma	Ν	N	N	N	N	z	z	PR	z	R	z	z	N	N	z	N	z	N	N	z
041	W-903	N	N	N	N	N	N	z	PR	z	PR	z	z	z	N	z	N	z	N	N	N
	CFSP	Ν	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	PR	N	PR	z	N	N	N	N	N	z	N	N	z
(N=None, PR=	=Possible Resistanc	e, R=	Resis	tance)																	]

Table 4-14 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range 10,001 – 100,000 copies/ml). (Cont.)

											Ā	sa l									
NO.	Sample				NRTI					NNF	Ш						ΡΙ				
		3TC	FTC	TZA	IPP	T4b	VBC	TDF	лта	EEA	dAN	вта	AdV	SOI	AGI	AÒS	AdT	DBA	AHN	ALV	AdL
	Plasma	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
062	W-903	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	CFSP	N	N	N	Ν	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	Plasma	N	N	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	N	Ν	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
003	W-903	z	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	N	N	z
	CFSP	z	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N	N	z	z	N	z	z	N	N	N	z
	Plasma	Я	К	N	PR	N	К	К	В	R	Я	PR	z	z	z	z	z	z	z	N	z
018	W-903	R	R	N	PR	Ν	R	R	R	R	R	PR	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	CFSP	К	В	N	PR	N	В	R	Я	R	Я	PR	z	z	z	z	z	z	N	N	z
-N-None DD-	-Descible Desistance	-0-0	T actor																		

Table 4-15 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load range 100,001 – 1,000,000 copies/ml)

(N=None, FK=Possible Kesistance, K= Kesistance)

		AdL	N	Z	N	N	N	N	N	N	Z
		ALV	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		AIN	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		DBA	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
	Id	Ad'I	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		AÒS	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		AGI	N	Ν	N	Ν	N	N	N	N	N
		ROS	N	z	N	Z	N	N	N	z	z
		AdV	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
gu		ята	N	z	N	N	N	N	N	z	N
Dr	Ш	dAN	N	z	N	ч	Ч	ч	N	z	N
	INN	АЛЯ	N	N	N	ч	ч	ы	N	N	N
		лла	N	N	N	ч	Я	ч	N	N	N
		TDF	N	z	N	R	PR	R	N	z	z
		VBC	N	z	N	ч	ч	ч	N	z	N
		T4b	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	Z	z
	NRTI	IPP	N	N	N	PR	PR	PR	N	N	N
		TZA	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
		FTC	N	N	N	ч	В	ч	N	Z	z
		ЭТС	N	N	N	ч	В	ч	N	N	N
	Sample		Plasma	W-903	CFSP	Plasma	W-903	CFSP	Plasma	W-903	CFSP
	NO.			015			019			064	

Table 4-16 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance (viral load more than 1,000,001 copies/ml)

(N=None, PR=Possible Resistance, R= Resistance)

## **4.10 HIV drug resistance genotyping detection through dried plasma spot (DPS)** using cellulose fiber sample pad.

In this section, we investigated the performance of drug resistance genotyping detection by using plasma instead of whole blood by using the cellulose fiber sample pad as the filter paper because in some laboratories can only detect the viral load from plasma. Therefore, it might be a good option, if dried plasma spot can be used to detect drug resistance genotyping. Moreover, it is also easy to transport. The results showed that drug resistance genotyping detection of dried plasma spot and dried blood spot form cellulose fiber sample pad were the same which showed same nucleotide mutation (Table 4-17) and drug interpretation (Table 4-18). Therefore, we can conclude that either dried plasma spot or whole blood on the cellulose fiber sample pad can be used to detect the virus mutation.



Viral		Dried bl	lood spot		Dried p	lasma sp	ot
load	Sample	NRTI	NNRTI	PI	NRTI	NNRTI	PI
range	-						
(copies/ml)							
2,000 -	035	-	-	V11I	-	-	V11I
10,000							
10,001-	049	T69N	-	-	T69N	-	-
100,000							
100,001-	018	K65R,	L100I,	L10V	K65R,	L100I,	L10V
1,000,000		K70E,	K103N,		K70E,	K103N,	
		M184V	V108I,		M184V	V108I,	
			M230L,			M230L,	
			K238T			K238T	
>1,000,001	019	K65R,	K103N,	L10I,	K65R,	K103N,	L10I,
		M184I	M230L	L10V	M184I	M230L	L10V

Table 4-17 Drug resistance mutations by ViroSeq® HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance Genotyping kit of dried plasma spot and dried blood spot form cellulose fiber sample pad



DPS   R   R   N   R   R   R   R   N   N   N

Table 4-18 The result of HIV-1 Antiretroviral drug resistance on cellulose fiber sample pad.

## CHAPTER V DISCUSSION

Currently, CD4+ cell count and HIV viral load are used for monitoring HIV therapy. HIV viral load is used to determine level of virus after antiretroviral treatment. There are several molecular techniques used to detect HIV viral load which are approved by FDA such as Roche cobas taqman HIV-1 test, Abbott real time HIV-1 amplification and bioMerieux Nucleisens HIV-1 QT [65]. All those methods are recommended to use plasma for detection. Each technique required a difference volume of plasma but mostly around 1 ml. In developing countries, plasma transportation by cold-chain system is still a problem. An alternative specimen collection by dried blood spot is used to detect HIV proviral DNA in newborn and HIV viral load <sup>[66]</sup>. Dried blood spot has benefit over traditional method in term of avoiding the cold-chain system and only a small volume of whole blood is used. WHO recommended to use dried blood spot for HIV viral load detection in developing countries <sup>[11]</sup> but only a few countries used dried blood spot paper as an optional method for sample collection. Specimen collection by using dried blood spot may be used to determine HIV viral load. When compared dried blood spot and plasma for HIV viral load detection, the result showed that they had a good correlation according to the study of Garrido C and colleague <sup>[14]</sup>. They compared dried blood spot and plasma for detecting HIV viral load by Nuclisens EasyQ and Abbott real time. The  $R^2$  values of automatic machines showed 0.87 and 0.70, respectively<sup>[14]</sup>.

Thus, this study aimed to develop method to enhance sensitivity of HIV viral load detection in dried blood spot by using gold nanoparticle and anion polymer-coated magnetic beads. Nucleisens EasyQ was used in this study because it was the method that approved for using with dried blood spot. According to the study of Shawky SM et al <sup>[67]</sup>, gold nanoparticle can bind to nucleic acid which was used for direct detection of unamplified hepatitis C virus RNA extracted from clinical samples <sup>[67]</sup>. We hypothesized that gold nanoparticle might bind and concentrate virus from dried blood spot paper. We optimized the condition of gold nanoparticle binding by varying size

(10, 20, 40 nm) and volume (6.25, 12.5, 25.0, 50.0  $\mu$ l) and these conditions were applied to determine HIV viral load in Whatman 903 by using HIV-1 reference strain. Results showed that optimum condition for gold nanoparticle was 20 nm in size and 50.0  $\mu$ l in volume. Moreover, the result of HIV viral load detection by gold nanoparticle in dried blood spot was comparable to supernatant HIV-1 reference strain (100  $\mu$ l). Another material, anion polymer-coated magnetic beads was used to enhance sensitivity because of its properties in binding to many viruses including HIV <sup>[52, 68-73]</sup>. We optimized the condition of anion polymer-coated magnetic beads by varying bead volume and extraction step. Result showed that HIV viral load from dried blood spot and HIV supernatant cannot be reported because there was some leftover beads which can interfere HIV viral load detection.

To reduce the cost of paper, we evaluated three kinds of paper; Whatman 903, nitrocellulose membrane and cellulose fiber sample pad. Whatman 903 was used in this study because it was approved by WHO for HIV viral load detection <sup>[111]</sup>. Nitrocellulose membrane had ability to bind with nucleic acid <sup>[56]</sup>, we hypothesized that it might bind to virus. Furthermore, the cost of nitrocellulose membrane is cheaper than Whatman 903. Cellulose fiber sample pad had ability to absorb serum and whole blood which commonly used in immunochromatography test <sup>[60]</sup>. We hypothesized that this paper can capture virus for HIV viral load detection. Result showed that only two types of papers can be used. Whole blood cannot be absorbed by nitrocellulose membrane so it might be not suitable for HIV viral load detection. Cellulose fiber sample pad showed ability to absorb whole blood and used for HIV viral load detection.

Moreover, we determined the ability of gold nanoparticle with the optimal condition (20 nm in size and 50.0  $\mu$ l in volume) by adding gold nanoparticle on filter paper compared with filter paper without gold nanoparticle for HIV viral load detection. Results showed that with gold nanoparticle on Whatman 903 and without gold nanoparticle were correlated (R<sup>2</sup>=0.97) and with gold nanoparticle on cellulose fiber sample pad and without gold nanoparticle were correlated (R<sup>2</sup>=0.96). Therefore, with gold nanoparticle on filter paper and without gold nanoparticle had not significant difference (P>0.05) for HIV viral load detection. Because of gold nanoparticle did not enhance the binding of virus, so we compared ability of cellulose fiber sample pad with

standard paper (Whatman 903). The result of HIV viral load from cellulose fiber sample pad was comparable to Whatman 903 and showed good correlation ( $R^2$ =0.96) which were within 95% limit agreement (-0.03 ± 0.46 log copies/ml) by Bland-Altman agreement analysis. Other studies in Botswana, Ahlstrom grade 226 and Munktell TFN also showed a strong concordance in quantitative viral load analysis that were within 95% limit agreement by Bland-Altman analysis between Whatman 903 and Ahlstrom grade 226 (-0.034 ± 0.246 log copies/ml) and Whatman 903 and Munktell TFN (-0.028 ±0.186 log copies/ml) <sup>[74]</sup>. However, Ahlstrom grade 226 and Munktell TFN can be used instead of Whatman 903 but it is not available in general laboratory. Nevertheless, the cost of Whatman 903, Ahlstrom grade 226 and Munktell TFN are more expensive than cellulose fiber sample pad. As a result of this study showed that cellulose fiber sample pad can be determined the HIV viral load comparable to Whatman 903, Ahlstrom grade 226 and Munktell TFN ( $R^2 > 0.95$ ). Therefore, cellulose fiber sample pad may be an alternative option to determining HIV viral load for our country.

After patients received antiretroviral drugs, they were monitored an efficiency of treatment by HIV viral load. If level of HIV viral load showed more than 1,000 copies/ml, the patients should be investigated drug resistance genotype to alter an appropriate antiretroviral drug formula <sup>[6]</sup>. To determine drug resistance genotype, it commonly used plasma specimen. There were the other specimen for drug resistance genotype as same as HIV viral load such as dried blood spot <sup>[11]</sup>. Genotype efficiency between plasma and dried blood spot showed 100% according to the study of Rottinghaus E and colleague <sup>[16]</sup>, and the same as the study of Masciotra S and colleague demonstrated high concordance between these two sample types <sup>[25]</sup>. In this study, we performed drug resistance genotype by cellulose fiber sample pad compared to Whatman 903. Result showed that genotype efficiency presented 100% between cellulose fiber sample pad and Whatman 903. So cellulose fiber sample pad might be performed instead of Whatman 903.

Our study showed that cellulose fiber sample pad can be used to determined HIV viral load and drug resistance genotype comparable to Whatman 903. However, the cost of Whatman 903 (38 baht, GE Healthcare) is more expensive than cellulose fiber sample pad (4.8 baht, Merck Millipore Corporation). It is benefit to use cellulose

fiber sample pad instead of Whatman 903 to reduce cost. According to the report of National Health Security Office (NHSO) in 2014, they found that they had 138,528 tests of HIV viral load and 4,202 tests of HIV drug resistance genotype <sup>[75]</sup>. When we calculated the cost of cellulose fiber sample pad compared to Whatman 903, using of cellulose fiber sample pad can reduce cost of HIV viral load and drug resistance genotype down to 4,599,126.6 baht and 139,506.4 baht, respectively.

From this study, we showed an advantage of dried blood spot for determining HIV viral load and drug resistance genotype. It is easy to collect specimen by fingerprick. According to Fajardo E, et al, they showed good correlation between plasma and fingerprick-dried blood viral load levels, with 95% limits of agreement by Bland-Altman analysis <sup>[76]</sup>. Moreover, dried blood spot is convenient to transport because it avoided the cold-chain system and used a small volume of whole blood. Therefore, cellulose fiber sample pad will be useful for HIV viral load detection and drug resistance genotype in resource-limited countries.



## REFERENCES

- Bureau of Epidemiology Department of Disease Control Ministry of Public Health. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: AIDS. Annual Epidemiological Surveillance Report 2012.101-2.
- UNAIDS. Fact sheet: 2014 statistics 2015 [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from:http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/en/media/unaids/contentassets/ documents/factsheet/2014/20140716\_FactSheet\_en.pdf.
- Bureau of Epidemiology Department of Disease Control Ministry of Public Health. 2014 [cite 2015 Jan 07]. Available from: http://www.boe.moph.go.th/files/report/20141128\_61345755.pdf.
- Manosuthi W, Thongyen S, Nilkamhang S, Manosuthi S, Sungkanuparph S. HIV-1 drug resistance-associated mutations among antiretroviral-naïve Thai patients with chronic HIV-1 infection. Journal of the International AIDS Society. 2012;15(6).
- 5. Sungkanuparph S, Sukasem C, Kiertiburanakul S, Pasomsub E, Chantratita W. Emergence of HIV-1 drug resistance mutations among antiretroviral-naive HIV-1-infected patients after rapid scaling up of antiretroviral therapy in Thailand. Journal of the International AIDS Society. 2012;15(1):12.
- AIDSinfo. Guidelines for the Use of Antiretroviral Agents in HIV-1-Infected Adults and Adolescents 2015 [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: https://aidsinfo.nih.gov/contentfiles/lvguidelines/adultandadolescentgl.pdf.
- AIDS AHA. Starting, Monitoring & Switching HIV Treatment [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: http://www.avert.org/starting-monitoring-switching-hivtreatment.htm.
- Gunthard HF, Aberg JA, Eron JJ, Hoy JF, Telenti A, Benson CA, et al. Antiretroviral treatment of adult HIV infection: 2014 recommendations of the International Antiviral Society-USA Panel. JAMA. 2014;312(4):410-25.
- Bureau of AIDS TB and STI of theDepartment of Disease Control Ministry of Public Health. National Guidelines on HIV/AIDS Diagnosis and Treatment: Thailand 2010. 2010.

- Bureau of AIDS TB and STI of theDepartment of Disease Control Ministry of Public Health. 2013 [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: http://aidssti.ddc.moph.go.th/contents/view/222.
- World Health Organization. WHO manual for HIV drug resistance testing using dried blood spot specimen. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2010.
- Kane CT, Ndiaye HD, Diallo S, Ndiaye I, Wade AS, Diaw PA, et al. Quantitation of HIV-1 RNA in dried blood spots by the real-time NucliSENS EasyQ HIV-1 assay in Senegal. J Virol Methods. 2008;148(1-2):291-5.
- Mwaba P, Cassol S, Nunn A, Pilon R, Chintu C, Janes M, et al. Whole blood versus plasma spots for measurement of HIV-1 viral load in HIV-infected African patients. The Lancet. 2003;362(9401):2067 - 8
- 14. Garrido C, Zahonero N, Corral A, Arredondo M, Soriano V, de Mendoza C. Correlation between human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) RNA measurements obtained with dried blood spots and those obtained with plasma by use of Nuclisens EasyQ HIV-1 and Abbott RealTime HIV load tests. J Clin Microbiol. 2009;47(4):1031-6.
- Arredondo M, Garrido C, Parkin N, Zahonero N, Bertagnolio S, Soriano V, et al. Comparison of HIV-1 RNA measurements obtained by using plasma and dried blood spots in the automated abbott real-time viral load assay. J Clin Microbiol. 2012;50(3):569-72.
- 16. Rottinghaus EK, Ugbena R, Diallo K, Bassey O, Azeez A, Devos J, et al. Dried blood spot specimens are a suitable alternative sample type for HIV-1 viral load measurement and drug resistance genotyping in patients receiving firstline antiretroviral therapy. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;54(8):1187-95.
- van Deursen P, Oosterlaken T, Andre P, Verhoeven A, Bertens L, Trabaud MA, et al. Measuring human immunodeficiency virus type 1 RNA loads in dried blood spot specimens using NucliSENS EasyQ HIV-1 v2.0. J Clin Virol. 2010;47(2):120-5.
- Aitken SC, Kliphuis A, Bronze M, Wallis CL, Kityo C, Balinda S, et al. Development and evaluation of an affordable real-time qualitative assay for

determining HIV-1 virological failure in plasma and dried blood spots. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51(6):1899-905.

- Alvarez-Muñoz MT, Zaragoza-Rodríguez S, Rojas-Montes O, Palacios-Saucedo G, Vázquez-Rosales G, Gómez-Delgado A, et al. High correlation of human immunodeficiency virus type-1 viral load measured in dried-blood spot samples and in plasma under different storage conditions. Arch Med Res. 2005;36(4):382-6.
- 20. Bertagnolio S, Parkin NT, Jordan M, Brooks J, JG. G-L. Dried blood spots for HIV-1 drug resistance and viral load testing: A review of current knowledge and WHO efforts for global HIV drug resistance surveillance. AIDS reviews. 2010;12(4):195-208.
- Monleau M, Butel C, Delaporte E, Boillot F, Peeters M. Effect of storage conditions of dried plasma and blood spots on HIV-1 RNA quantification and PCR amplification for drug resistance genotyping. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;65(8):1562-6.
- Johannessen A, Garrido C, Zahonero N, Sandvik L, Naman E, Kivuyo SL, et al. Dried blood spots perform well in viral load monitoring of patients who receive antiretroviral treatment in rural Tanzania. Clin Infect Dis. 2009;49(6):976-81.
- Bertagnolio S, Soto-Ramirez L, Pilon R, Rodriguez R, Viveros M, Fuentes L, et al. HIV-1 drug resistance surveillance using dried whole blood spots. Antivir Ther. 2007;12(1):107-13.
- Solomon SS, Solomon S, Rodriguez, II, McGarvey ST, Ganesh AK, Thyagarajan SP, et al. Dried blood spots (DBS): a valuable tool for HIV surveillance in developing/tropical countries. Int J STD AIDS. 2002;13(1):25-8.
- 25. Masciotra S, Garrido C, Youngpairoj AS, McNulty A, Zahonero N, Corral A, et al. High concordance between HIV-1 drug resistance genotypes generated from plasma and dried blood spots in antiretroviral-experienced patients. AIDS. 2007;21(18):2503-11.
- 26. Brennan R, Durack D. Gay compromise syndrome. The Lancet. 1981;2(8529):1338-9.

- 27. Hymes K, Cheung T, Greene J, Prose N, Marcus A, Ballard H, et al. Kaposi's sarcoma in homosexual men-a report of eight cases. Lancet. 1981;2(8247):598-600.
- 28. Levy JA, editor. Thailand: iGroup Press Limited; 2011.
- Gao F, Bailes E, Robertson D, Chen Y, Rodenburg C, Michael S, et al. Origin of HIV-1 in the chimpanzee Pan troglodytes troglodytes. Nature. 1999;397:436-41.
- 30. Santiago M, Rodenburg C, Kamenya S, Bibollet-Ruche F, Gao F, Bailes E, et al. SIVcpz in wild chimpanzees. Science. 2002;295(5554):465.
- Gao F, Yue L, White A, Pappas P, Barchue J, Hanson A, et al. Human infection by genetically diverse SIVSM-related HIV-2 in west Africa. Nature. 1992;358(6386):495-9.
- 32. Peeters M, Courgnaud V, Abela B, Auzel P, Pourrut X, Bibollet-Ruche F, et al. Risk to human health from a plethora of simian immunodeficiency viruses in primate bushmeat. Emerg Infect Dis. 2002;8(5):451-7.
- Peeters M, Gueye A, Mboup S, Bibollet-Ruche F, Ekaza E, Mulanga C, et al. Geographical distribution of HIV-1 group O viruses in Africa. AIDS. 1997;11(4):493-8.
- 34. Carr J, Avila M, Gomez CM, Salomon H, Hierholzer J, Watanaveeradej V, et al. Diverse BF recombinants have spread widely since the introduction of HIV-1 into South America. AIDS. 2001;15(15):F41-7.
- Lau K, Wang B, Saksena N. Emerging trends of HIV epidemiology in Asia. AIDS reviews. 2007;9(4):218-29.
- 36. Ou C, Takebe Y, Weniger B, Luo C, Kalish M, Auwanit W, et al. Independent introduction of two major HIV-1 genotypes into distinct high-risk populations in Thailand. Lancet. 1993;341(8854):1171-4.
- 37. Hunt R. Chapter 7 human immunodeficiency virus and aids 2013 [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: http://www.microbiologybook.org/lecture/hiv6.htm.
- Herschhorn A, Hizi A. Retroviral reverse transcriptases. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2010;67(16):2717-47.

- Fanales-Belasio E, Raimondo M, Suligoi B, Butto S. HIV virology and pathogenetic mechanisms of infection: a brief overview. Ann Ist Super Sanita. 2010;46(1):5-14.
- 40. Los Alamos National LLC. HIV sequence database 1998 [cite 2015 Jan 15].
  Available from: http://www.hiv.lanl.gov/content/sequence/HIV/MAP/landmark.html.
- 41. Gelderblom H, Ozel M, Pauli G. Morphogenesis and morphology of HIV. Structure-function relations. Arch Virol. 1989;106(1-2):1-13.
- 42. Feng Y, Broder C, Kennedy P, Berger E. HIV-1 entry cofactor: functional cDNA cloning of a seven-transmembrane, G protein-coupled receptor. Science. 1996;272(5263):872-7.
- Sattentau Q, Moore J. Conformational changes induced in the human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein by soluble CD4 binding. J Exp Med. 1991;174(2):407-15.
- 44. Zheng YH, Lovsin N, Peterlin BM. Newly identified host factors modulate HIV replication. Immunol Lett. 2005;97(2):225-34.
- 45. Ciuffi A, Bushman FD. Retroviral DNA integration: HIV and the role of LEDGF/p75. Trends Genet. 2006;22(7):388-95.
- 46. Mateu MG. The capsid protein of human immunodeficiency virus: intersubunit interactions during virus assembly. The FEBS journal. 2009;276(21):6098-109.
- 47. Pau AK, George JM. Antiretroviral therapy: current drugs. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2014;28(3):371-402.
- Sutthent R, Horthongkham N. Chapter 44 Retroviridae. In: Ngamskulrungroj P, Kantakamalaku I, Thaipisuttiku I, Kiratisin P, editors. MEDICAL MICROBIOLOGY. Bangkok V.J.printing limited partnership; 2013. p. 445-64.
- Sungkanuparph S, Techasathit W, Utaipiboon C, Chasombat S, Bhakeecheep S, Leechawengwongs M, et al. Thai national guidelines for antiretroviral therapy in HIV-1 infected adults and adolescents 2010. Asian Biomedicine. 2010;4:515-28.

- Luft LM, Gill MJ, Church DL. HIV-1 viral diversity and its implications for viral load testing: review of current platforms. Int J Infect Dis. 2011;15(10):e661-e70.
- 51. Nguansangiam S. Clinical Use of Molecular Diagnostics for Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1. Vajira Medical Journal. 2013;57(2):115-24.
- 52. Sakudo A, Onodera T. Virus capture using anionic polymer-coated magnetic beads (review). Int J Mol Med. 2012;30(1):3-7.
- 53. Soisuwan S. Gold nanoparticles and medical application. R & D Newsletter 2011:8-9.
- Mrinmoy De, Partha S. Ghosh, Vincent M. Applications of Nanoparticles in Biology. Advanced Materials. 2008;20(22):4225-41.
- 55. McDade TW. Development and validation of assay protocols for use with dried blood spot samples. Am J Hum Biol. 2014;26(1):1-9.
- 56. Southern EM. Detection of specific sequences among DNA fragments separated bygel electrophoresis. J Mol Biol. 1975;98:503–17.
- 57. Goldberg DA. Isolation and partial characterization of the Drosophila alcohol dehydrogenase gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1980;77:5794–9.
- Towbin H, Staehelin T, Gordon J. Electrophoretic transfer of proteins from polyacrylamide gels to nitrocellulose sheets:procedure and some applications. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1979;76:4350–5354.
- Michael A. The Use of Nitrocellulose Membranes in Lateral-Flow Assays: Humana Press; 2005. 71-85 p.
- Assadollahi S, Reininger C, Palkovits R, Pointl P, Schalkhammer T. From lateral flow devices to a novel nano-color microfluidic assay. Sensors. 2009;9(8):6084-100.
- 61. Sajid M, Kawde A-N, Daud M. Designs, formats and applications of lateral flow assay: A literature review. Journal of Saudi Chemical Society. 2014.
- Apostolova N, Blas-García A, JV. E. Mitochondrial interference by anti-HIV drugs: mechanisms beyond Pol-γ inhibition. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2011;32(12):715-25.
- 63. Leelawiwat W, Young NL, Chaowanachan T, Ou CY, Culnane M, Vanprapa N, et al. Dried blood spots for the diagnosis and quantitation of HIV-1: stability

studies and evaluation of sensitivity and specificity for the diagnosis of infant HIV-1 infection in Thailand. J Virol Methods. 2009;155(2):109-17.

- Sriwanthana B. External Quality Assessment Scheme for HIV Viral Load Testing. 23 ed: Transfusion-Transmitted Pathogens department of medical science; 2015.
- 65. New York State Department of Health AIDS Institute. [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: http://www.hivguidelines.org/clinicalguidelines/adults/diagnostic-monitoring-and-resistance-laboratory-tests-forhiv/.
- 66. Uttayamakul S, Likanonsakul S, Sunthornkachit R, Kuntiranont K, Louisirirotchanakul S, Chaovavanich A, et al. Usage of dried blood spots for molecular diagnosis and monitoring HIV-1 infection. J Virol Methods. 2005;128(1–2):128-34.
- 67. Shawky SM, Bald D, Azzazy HME. Direct detection of unamplified hepatitis
  C virus RNA using unmodified gold nanoparticles. Clin Biochem.
  2010;43(13–14):1163-8.
- 68. Hatano B, Kojima A, Sata T, Katano H. Virus detection using Viro-Adembeads, a rapid capture system for viruses, and plaque assay in intentionally virus-contaminated beverages. Jpn J Infect Dis. 2010;63(1):52-4.
- Patramool S, Bernard E, Hamel R, Natthanej L, Chazal N, Surasombatpattana
  P, et al. Isolation of infectious chikungunya virus and dengue virus using anionic polymer-coated magnetic beads. J Virol Methods. 2013;193(1):55-61.
- 70. Sakudo A, Baba K, Tsukamoto M, Ikuta K. Use of anionic polymer, poly(methyl vinyl ether-maleic anhydride)-coated beads for capture of respiratory syncytial virus. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2009;19(15):4488-91.
- 71. Sakudo A, Baba K, Tsukamoto M, Sugimoto A, Okada T, Kobayashi T, et al. Anionic polymer, poly(methyl vinyl ether-maleic anhydride)-coated beadsbased capture of human influenza A and B virus. Bioorg Med Chem. 2009;17(2):752-7.

- 72. Sakudo A, Ikuta K. Efficient capture of infectious H5 avian influenza virus utilizing magnetic beads coated with anionic polymer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2008;377(1):85-8.
- 73. Sakudo A, Ikuta K. A technique for capturing broad subtypes and circulating recombinant forms of HIV-1 based on anionic polymer-coated magnetic beads. Int J Mol Med. 2012;30(2):437-42.
- Rottinghaus E, Bile E, Modukanele M, Maruping M, Mine M, Nkengasong J, et al. Comparison of Ahlstrom grade 226, Munktell TFN, and Whatman 903 filter papers for dried blood spot specimen collection and subsequent HIV-1 load and drug resistance genotyping analysis. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51(1):55-60.
- 75. National Health Security Office. [cite 2015 Jan 15]. Available from: http://www.nhso.go.th/frontend/NewsInformationDetail.aspx?newsid=MTI3 MA==.
- 76. Fajardo E, Metcalf CA, Chaillet P, Aleixo L, Pannus P, Panunzi I, et al. Prospective evaluation of diagnostic accuracy of dried blood spots from finger prick samples for determination of HIV-1 load with the NucliSENS Easy-Q HIV-1 version 2.0 assay in Malawi. J Clin Microbiol. 2014;52(5):1343-51.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University





จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

## VITA

Boontida Sermsakskul was born in Bangkok, Thailand on 6 June 1989. She is the second child from 3 children of her family. Currently, she lives at 57/242 Bangpood Pakkret Nonthaburi 11120. She received her bachelor degree in medical technology from Chulalongkorn University, Thailand, in 2011. Currently, she works as a medical technologist at Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine Siriraj hospital

Contact : Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine Siriraj Hospital, Mahidol University 2 Wanglang Road Bangkoknoi, Bangkok 10700, Thailand

E-mail: dobita\_toon@hotmail.com